

Rural Electrification and Democratic Engagement

Alicia Welland



Technical report 14

August 2017

Key words: Democracy, Voting, Energy access, Rural electrification

Smart Villages

We aim to provide policymakers, donors, and development agencies concerned with rural energy access with new insights on the real barriers to energy access in villages in developing countries—technological, financial and political—and how they can be overcome. We have chosen to focus on remote off-grid villages, where local solutions (home- or institution-based systems and mini-grids) are both more realistic and cheaper than national grid extension. Our concern is to ensure that energy access results in development and the creation of "smart villages" in which many of the benefits of life in modern societies are available to rural communities.

www.e4sv.org | info@e4sv.org | @e4SmartVillages

CMEDT - Smart Villages Initiative, c/o Trinity College, Cambridge, CB2 1TQ

Publishing

© Smart Villages 2017

The Smart Villages Initiative is being funded by the Cambridge Malaysian Education and Development Trust (CMEDT) and the Malaysian Commonwealth Studies Centre (MCSC) and through a grant from the Templeton World Charity Foundation (TWCF). The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Cambridge Malaysian Education and Development Trust or the Templeton World Charity Foundation.

This publication may be reproduced in part or in full for educational or other non-commercial purposes.



MALAYSIAN COMMONWEALTH STUDIES CENTRE CAMBRIDGE MALAYSIAN EDUCATION AND DEVELOPMENT TRUST





CONTENTS

Introduction	5
Chapter 1: The Informed Voter	8
1.1 Why are informed voters necessary?	8
1.1.1 The Dangers of Lack of Information	9
1.1.2 Role of Campaign Information	11
1.2 State Censorship and Information Bias	11
1.3 Integrated Solutions	13
1.4 The Role of the Media and TV/Radio	14
1.5 Electrification and Informed Voting: The Links	
1.6 Concluding Remarks	17
Chapter 2: Beyond Voting—Participation and Accountability	
2.1 Introduction and Background	
2.1.1 Participation Democracy	
2.1.2 Accountability	21
2.1.3 Mobilisation	21
2.1.4 Measuring Impacts and Having a Multi-faceted Approach	23
2.2 Direct Democracy	25
2.3 E-Democracy and E-Governance	
2.3.1 E-consultations	
2.3.2 E-petitions	
2.3.3 Service Delivery and Online Government Portals	
2.4 Integrity and Transparency	
2.5 Rights Education	35
2.6 Mobiles	

2.7 Social Media, Protests, and Wider Participation	
2.7.1 Group Mobilisation	
2.7.2 Protests	40
2.3.3 Fighting epidemics	41
2.7.4 Online News	41
2.7.5 Radio	42
2.8 Concluding Remarks	42
Bibliography	44
Appendix	51

INTRODUCTION AND CLARIFICATIONS

The benefits of the Internet for the health of democracy in the long term are still somewhat unsure (Morsov, 2011). Many questions are unanswered or require further research, e.g. 'Will the Internet foster political polarization and promote what Cass Sustein called "enclave extremism"?', 'Will it further widen the gap between news junkies and those who avoid political news at all costs?', 'Will it decrease the overall amount of political education, as young people learn news from social networks?', 'Will it allow genuinely new voices to be heard as opposed to just being raised?' (Morsov, 2011). Such questions about the relationship between democracy and the Internet require careful study, research, and deliberation in each specific area.

As the purpose of this paper is to give a broad overview of the importance of energy access for democratic political engagement, such issues are not robustly tackled within this comparatively brief insight into what is a vast and constantly changing arena. The goal here is to give an insight into the potential of the Internet and social media (enabled by energy access) to facilitate informed rural political participation and to outline a selection of the core modern means by which this may be made possible.

The report aims to provide food for thought for energy practitioners when thinking about the possible impacts of their initiatives by drawing on a range of literature. Raised political awareness and other democratic engagement and social indicators 'have not been the main focus of electrification impact evaluations to date' (Lee and Miguel, 2016). More focus on such outcomes is required. Hence, the purpose of this paper is not to evaluate the impact to date of rural electrification on making voters more informed, but instead to establish why impact evaluation should be concerned with such outcomes, and the value that can be supplied by electrification to the working of modern democracy. It is first necessary to briefly establish a couple of specific topics that are not going to be covered in this technical report, and the reasoning behind this.

Turnout:

A natural assumption is that rural voters may turn out at lower levels than urban voters. However, historically this is not the case, with rural societies actually turning out at higher levels as rural citizens 'tend to have higher levels of associational life' (Smets and Van Ham, 2013). More recently there has been some debate as to whether there is a significant difference between rural and urban turnout rates (Smets and Van Ham, 2013).

Nonetheless, whether we consider historical or more current evidence, it does not seem that rural areas are at a significant disadvantage when it comes to turning out to vote. Instead, concerns about democratic participation in rural areas involve other aspects such as access to information for informed voting, and the ability to participate in discourse on an ongoing basis, e.g. signing petitions and other lines of communication with local and national government through social media and online platforms. All such activities and many others require efficient and accessible communication technology, enabled by energy access.

Electronic Voting:

Notably this paper also does not deal with electronic voting. This is because electronic voting has not yet reached a level to make it applicable to high-level elections due to numerous issues, including vulnerability and fraud. Of course this area may evolve further with technology, but at present it does not proffer a substantial enough opportunity to dedicate significant time to within this paper—particularly in the context of potentially more immediate benefits of energy access to rural areas. Whilst there have been 'successes' in Belgium, Canada, and Estonia, 'these systems are not perfect—broadly speaking, they can be tampered with or hacked, they struggle to guarantee secrecy in casting a vote, they can fail or malfunction, and they lack the auditability and verifiability of paper ballots' (Maclean, 2016).

In terms of e-voting security, the areas of anonymity and verifiability (the latter two come into conflict) present major challenges: in trials in the UK and Estonia there were multiple problems in this area (Guardian, 2015). Budrushi et al, whilst investigating the use of electronic voting systems for complex elections, found that: 'It is clear that well-formulated interventions are required in order to encourage verification and to improve the detection of errors or fraudulent attempts' (Budurushi et al, 2016). The Estonian Government relies heavily 'on Internet services, and their electronic national ID system; and they are notorious for having suffered the first major distributed Denial of Service Attack in 2007. Security analysis of the I-voting (client server system) has identified many potential weaknesses for exploitation' (Gibson et al, 2016).

The Switzerland Harvard Cyber Law Department noted that, despite a relatively low number of attacks against e-voting systems thus far, 'It is reasonable to assume... that the systems will be exposed to higher numbers of attempted attacks and manipulation as the use of e-voting becomes more widespread' (Guardian, 2015). Voter manipulation poses another issue; whenever people vote from home the scope for vote buying is expanded - officials need to be sure everyone's device has not been tampered with (Guardian, 2015). Risk and trust can be key factors for the public even if taking voting online makes it easier, or increases the youth propensity to vote. In the Netherlands, development of their Internet voting project was stopped when the main feedback of the experiment highlighted risk and trust as significant concerns for the public. An NGO also demonstrated that 'the machine's software could be replaced with a manipulated version within 1 minute' (Gibson et al, 2016).

There are also complex challenges faced in understanding the interactions between different requirements of e-voting systems (Gibson et al, 2016). Furthermore, 'rapid advances in ICTs may give rise to novel solutions to some of the outstanding issues; but these advances may also render the problem more complex' (Gibson et al, 2016). There are numerous 'interesting ways to use technology to improve elections, without necessarily trusting the internet for the return of voted ballots (Gibson et al, 2016). Yet, because the main benefit of e-voting for rural populations focuses on turnout and their remote position and ability to travel to polling stations, these other improvements are less relevant for this report.

Context:

Access to information in rural areas is severely limited by lack of Internet and communication technology (phones, TV, radio). Worldwide, 'some four billion people do not have any internet access, nearly two billion do not use a mobile phone, and almost half a billion live outside areas with a mobile signal' (World Bank, 2016). The World Bank recently highlighted the growing digital divide between rich and poor (Guardian, 2016). Whilst no other technology 'has reached more people in so short a time as the internet' the 'development potential of technological change had yet to be reaped' (Guardian, 2016). 'Adoption gaps between the bottom 40 percent and the top 60 percent and between rural and urban populations are falling for mobile phones but increasing for the internet' (World Bank, 2016). However, improvements are being made. In China, large investments in rural connectivity are bringing success, with more than 90 percent of villages having fixed broadband by the end of 2015 (World Bank, 2016). In East Africa access and connectivity have been improving, with students enthusiastic about the changes (Hennessey et al 2010).

The report is divided into two separate chapters (with individual conclusions), with one appendix relating to smart villages and migration (and the potential link with voter turnout). The first chapter discusses the importance of informed voters and the information that the Internet brings; this is a more theoretical piece considering the importance

of informed voters within democracies. The second chapter encapsulates multiple areas related to democratic participation beyond voting, whether this is e-consultations with representations, online petitions, protests, social media or online discussion forums and blogs.



Vesna Middelkoop/Elections, Morocco/Attribution 2.0 Generic (CC BY 2.0)

CHAPTER 1: THE INFORMED VOTER

The focus of this chapter is on informed voting, its necessity to democracy, how electricity access can help, and why access to information is an important equaliser for the rural poor. The vast majority of what is discussed here relies not just on energy provision but on the Internet and technologies such as TV, phones, computers and radio as well. It will start by considering why informed voters are important, the role of campaign information, state censorship and the need for an integrated approach, and the role of the media, radio, and TV. It will then consider some of the links between electrification and informed voting before offering some concluding remarks.

A couple of definitions are required at the outset before we enter a more detailed discussion of the topic, the first being for democracy: Democracy has been defined by Webster's as 'a government in which the supreme power is vested in the people and exercised by them directly or indirectly through a system of representation' (Coleman and Norris, 2005). The second definition is that this paper will be referring to voting as an activity taking place at a national and local level in order to elect representatives to a legislative body or government.

1.1 Why are informed voters necessary?

Classical democratic theory has in some cases worked on the assumption 'that for a democracy to function properly the average citizen should be interested in, pay attention to, discuss, and actively participate in politics' (Lau and Redlawsk, 1997). Such assumptions may be unrealistic and, Lau notes, behavioural research has shown that only a small 'minority of the citizens in any democracy actually live up to these ideals', with political knowledge and interest generally being low (Lau and Redlawsk, 1997). However, whilst these standards are seemingly high, perhaps we should still be aiming for an informed electorate, even if it is not fully achievable. It has been argued that 'an informed electorate is an indispensable prerequisite for democracy' (Somin, 1998). One argument that supports this is that 'if people are not very well informed about a matter and express opinions about it in relative isolation those opinions are not well-grounded'; in that case there is 'no good reason for taking them seriously as the basis for structuring the body that is to make the decisions' (Burnheim, 2006).

Of course, we cannot expect voters to know everything about government, whose size and scope is such that a complete knowledge is impossible. 'One of the most striking contributions to the political science of half a century of survey research has been to document how poorly ordinary citizens approximate a classical ideal of informed democratic citizenship' (Bartels in Levy and Razin, 2015). Voters have been demonstrated to be poorly informed about what they vote on and 'to use the information they do have incorrectly' (Levy and Razin, 2015). It has also been claimed that 'voters make systematic errors, arising from incorrect beliefs, and thus elections fail to aggregate information' (Levy and Razin, 2015). However, some information can act as cues and the Internet can also enable access to expert analysis or organisations that reflect an individual's principles, to provide guidance.

There are many arguments within political theory that argue a voter does not have to be informed directly to be able to vote in an appropriate manner: for example, using political parties' general ideals as a guide, their experiences of daily life, focusing on a few issues rather than all, following cues from knowledgeable political activists, etc. (Somin, 1998). Wittman argues that a voter need know very little about the actions of their representative to make 'intelligent choices in the election' (Wittman, 1989). 'It is sufficient for the voter to find a person or organizations with similar preferences and then ask advice on how to vote' (Wittman, 1989). Certainly, informational cues in the context of expanding technology become ever more important: when citizens are 'faced with an increasing information overload, the role of trusted "information mediators" (whether within, or independent of, government) capable of identifying, aggregating and explaining relevant information on specific policy issues of concern to citizens is likely to grow' (OECD, 2003).

What is important when thinking about informed voters is enabling access and opportunity, rather than demanding a certain level of knowledge from the electorate in order to make their vote justifiable. As Lupia reminds us, 'the more we demand of people, the less freedom they have, and freedom is among the most valuable products that democratic societies can produce' (Lupia, 2006). Emphasis on well-informed citizens should be paired with 'realistic evaluations of whether the sacrifices that being well informed entail generate tangible benefits' (Lupia, 2006).'Among these burdens are the psychic cost of inadequacy and the social cost of withdrawal when people falsely believe that they have nothing to contribute to civic life because they are comparing themselves to the unrealistic icon of the perfectly informed citizen' (Lupia, 2006). In the end it is down to the individual how informed they wish to make themselves, and what kind of information they feel is relevant and important to them.

Yet I would argue that in all of these cases it is not a case of information vs. no information but degrees and forms of information that may differ. Even if what these theorists argue is true, there is still some base level of information needed whether it is knowing someone who is informed or understanding the principles of a political party. Communication is needed, and in the modern age electricity is the key enabler of this, particularly for rural areas that may be cut off from direct access to expertise.

Lau and Redlawsk have defined a correct vote decision 'as one that is the same choice which would have been made under conditions of full information. Ideally, this determination can best be made subjectively by the voter, on an individual basis' (Lau and Redlawsk, 1997). When we consider this, as Somin argues, there is 'no real substitute for voters who are adequately informed at the individual level' (Somin, 1998). Access to information will always be important. However, there is an interesting and somewhat contrary proposition by Levy and Razin (2015) that voters' 'misinformed and biased voting behaviour could help alleviate inherent externalities that are present in voting' (Levy and Razin, 2015). This particular study provides a critique of the approach that misinformed voters are a source of concern for the performance of democracies. Ultimately we still need to have a greater understanding of the main biases and deviations from rationality that affect voting behaviour (Levy and Razin, 2015).

Despite these arguments, a lack of information should and does present concerns, and ultimately we must ask ourselves whether it is good democracy that persons have access to the information they need to contextualise and inform their decisions, even if they choose not to engage with it or ultimately it does not impact their decision due to multiple other influencing factors. I will hold during this report that it is.

1.1.1 The Dangers of Lack of Information:

In addition to the justifications given above, there are numerous concerns for electoral representation when we think about uninformed voters.

Kheefer and Khemani note that the 'evidence supports the argument that the policy consequences of imperfect voter information are likely to be severe' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). One of the key problems is the inability to 'disentangle the contribution that elected officials have made to their welfare from the contribution made by bureaucrats, "nature", and other exogenous circumstances' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). For example, in India, 'it appears that state governments tend to lose elections in years of poor rainfall' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). In addition, without access to information, rural voters are left at a significant disadvantage in being able to vote in an appropriate manner for them as individuals. For example, an individual may agree with a particular party based on its overarching principles, but (due to lack of information) be unaware of a certain scandal or particular policy that does not align with their principles, which, if they had knowledge of it, would affect how they vote.

Uninformed voters can have a knock-on effect on the kind of policies that are pursued. Ignorance of voters can work against the interests of the majority and potentially open the door for 'both elite manipulation of the public... and gross policy errors caused by politicians' (Somin, 1998). 'If voters do not understand the programs of rival candidates or their likely consequences, they cannot rationally exercise control over government' (Somin, 1998). Somin also argues that an 'ignorant electorate cannot achieve true democratic control over public policy' (Somin, 1998). Some of the theory and evidence previously presented by Besley and Burgess, as well as Stomberg, has suggested that 'where in the presence of uninformed voters, politicians are more likely to under-provide targeted transfers to voters and to retain greater rents for themselves' (Kheefer, 2005). There may also be consequences for distribution: 'Where imperfectly informed voters are more numerous, political actors are also less likely to invest effort in policies for which these voters cannot easily give them credit, such as improvements in education and health' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). In addition, 'imperfectly informed voters are therefore less likely to receive targeted benefits from government' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003).

Bratton has noted that it has been commonly argued that rural dwellers have lower expectations of service delivery, and, as such are 'more easily satisfied than urbanites with government performance' (Bratton, 2012). Information not only makes rural dwellers more informed but could give them tools to question the status quo and perhaps raise their expectations of government, contributing to how they behave as voters.

Another perspective on this is the potential impact of uninformed voters on the quality of politicians themselves and the difficulty in identifying appropriate representatives. 'The poor numerically dominate the electorate in many lowincome democracies, yet have largely failed to translate their political weight into effective service delivery and other economic gains' (Banerjee et al, 2011). One possible explanation for this is that 'voters may be unable to identify politicians who would serve them well, either because they lack information...or because they are unable to interpret the available information' (Banerjee et al, 2011). Pande also notes that common findings within the literature show that 'voter behaviour is malleable and the information about the political process and politician performance improves electoral accountability' (Pande, 2011). Limited availability of information then has a knock-on effect, or provides one explanation for the 'persistence of low-quality politicians and the existence of identity politics and electoral malpractices in low-income democracies' (Pande, 2011).

We have yet another reason why the impact of a lack of information cannot be underestimated, and why rural populations—whilst they are uniformed—may not be best served by their elected representatives.

When it comes to the rural poor: 'the evidence does point strongly to the conclusion that governments are sensitive to the demands of informed voters and, to the extent that poor voters are less informed, are less sensitive to the needs of poor voters' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003).

However, there is a note to be made here that technology and the Internet could also work to make us less informed, rather than more so (Morsov, 2011). This could be via an information overload leading to disengagement or the dangers of unreliable or 'fake' news amongst multiple other potential impacts. There needs to be further monitoring in this area to determine the impacts of information on 'informed voting'. Some of the issues with information being unbalanced or overwhelming are touched on later in this paper.

1.1.2 Role of Campaign Information:

Information is also key when considering the political campaigning around elections: 'voting decisions appear to be swayed by political campaigns and advertisements' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003).

Lodge et al find support for a candidate evaluation model that 'shows that citizens are responsive to campaign information, adjusting their overall evaluation of the candidates in response to their immediate assessment of campaign messages and events. Over time, people forget most of the campaign information they are exposed to but are nonetheless able to later recollect their summary effective evaluation of candidates which they then use to inform their preferences and vote choice' (Lodge et al, 1995).

The more uninformed voters are, the more important campaign information becomes. This then allows for special interested parties who provide 'campaign finance in return for targeted policies' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). In this case, 'the larger the proportion of uninformed voters, the greater the demand for campaign

financing and the greater the shift in public policy away from the public interest and towards special or private interests' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). As the poor are more likely to be uninformed (due to information access), and are less likely to be organised, political environments that 'favor special interests tend to be less favourable for the interests of the poor' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). Again, the rural poor, whilst uninformed, are left at a disadvantage in terms of government working in their favour.

The nature of campaigning is indeed evolving: 'The US election campaigns of 2008 and 2012, and Barack Obama's engagement with interactive communication and empowerment of citizens through his campaigning strategy, has led to new thinking around how political communication can be performed' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Online communication and social media are becoming key to campaign strategies. As such, for rural voters to have access to and engage with campaign information, debates and policy, energy and Internet access are fast emerging as a key pre-requisite.

Of course, there are also difficulties regarding interaction with biased campaign information exposure. Issues with informational bias will now be dealt with.

1.2 State Censorship and Information Bias:

Simply providing access to information does not rid us of the challenges in enabling individuals to become informed voters. The information itself presents a challenge. Some researchers argue media has a 'positive informative and mobilizing role', whilst others 'extend the findings that media contribute only to political cynicism, inefficiency or disengagement' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Certainly, the portrayals of the media have a profound influence and such information could have a negative impact on how informed voters are. One of the potential negative impacts of the media on how 'informed' a voter may become is state intervention in the content being portrayed, or indeed the views and ideology of media owners and key players. McChesney has argued that as media systems become 'concentrated and conglomerated into a relative handful of corporate hands', there is in such cases a need for the media system to be restructured to reconnect 'with the mass of citizens who in fact comprise "democracy" (McChesney, 2015). 'The audience of a biased newspaper or television channel learns only half of the truth and hence might be less equipped to make informed and effective choices' (Voltmer, 2010):

'like political institutions, the media in many new democracies often seem to lack the qualities that would qualify them for playing a key role in promoting accountability and inclusive politics. They are frequently criticized for remaining too close to political power holders to be able to act as effective watch-dogs; political reporting is regarded as too opinionated to provide balanced gate-keeping; while commercial pressures on news coverage often encourage an over-emphasis on the trivial and popular at the expense of serious and sustained attention to international affairs and complex issues on the policy agenda' (Voltmer, 2010).

Media bias can even go as far as providing false news, which brings in the interconnected challenges of freedom of expression vs. truth of content and press monitoring.

Bias not only occurs within the media but in citizens themselves. Some studies have indicated that, rather than utilise the breadth of the Internet, people choose news that fits with their existing beliefs and opinions instead of accessing a wider range of perspectives (Hsu, 2009). There have also been indications that individual confidence and certainty, 'stronger party affiliation, conservative political views, and greater interest in politics' can play a role in likelihood of clicking on opposing views and a person's reading patterns (Hsu, 2009). However, this does not mean to say, particularly with the prevalence of social media, that people remain unexposed to opposing views. Although there are frustrations about the tone and tenor of 'political discussions on social media', many highly 'politically engaged users feel that social media sites do "very well" at bringing new voices into the political discussion (31%) or helping people get involved with issues that matter to them (30%)' (Duggan and Smith, 2016).

However, 'For the most part, social media users try to refrain from engaging with the political arguments that enter their feeds: 83% of them say that when their friends post something about politics that they disagree with they usually just try to ignore it, while 15% usually respond to these posts with a post or comment of their own' (Duggan and Smith, 2016). Although they may not be actively engaging with opposing content, this still doesn't contradict accidental exposure to opposing arguments: 'Most Facebook and Twitter users' online networks contain a mix of people with a variety of political beliefs' (Duggan and Smith, 2016). Of course there are those whose networks hold similar beliefs to theirs, and a notable proportion of users who 'simply don't pay much attention to the political characteristics of the people in their networks' (Duggan and Smith, 2016). 'But for many users, friend networks that encompass a range of political beliefs are the norm. Roughly half of Facebook users (53%) and more than one-third of Twitter users (39%) say that there is a mix of political views among the people in their networks. And an additional 5% of Facebook users and 6% of Twitter users indicate that most of the people they associate with in these spaces hold different political beliefs from their own' (Duggan and Smith, 2016).

Another positive indicator against social media simply reaffirming people's views is the potential for these to be changed as a result of social media interaction: 'Despite their often-negative views about the political interactions they see on social media, people can sometimes end up changing their minds about political matters after these encounters. One-in-five social media users (20%) say they have modified their views about a political or social issue because of something they saw on social media, while 17% say they have modified their views about a particular political candidate' (Duggan and Smith, 2016).

Although the majority are still left unswayed, the impact should not be underestimated even if one in five people change their minds as a result of accidental exposure on social media; this is still an important proportion in the scheme of more informed voting.

Access to information does not necessarily mean voters won't be taken in by lies or manipulation, which may negate their 'informed' status (depending on how we judge this). However, access to information can also give the tools to counter these statements in the media and to take the initiative of checking facts expounded by politicians. Although for some people this may be an unlikely active choice, with varied social media exposure the dangers of this for others may be counteracted. The Internet may be censored by what individuals choose to engage with, but communication technologies open up possibilities for interaction and give people the ability to interact and access diverse opinions.

Individual freedom is a key, although complex, value, and as we have seen in earlier arguments it is important not to overstep the mark in dictating what information an individual interacts with and how. To give 'training' to rural communities in developing countries on evaluating political sources that go beyond standard education would have a problematic undertone (whether this was something applied to developed countries as well or not). It instantly makes a comment on a person's natural ability to assess information and possibly on their own political beliefs and attitudes. How you evaluate the reliability of sources may be covered in subjects such as history, but having a government-initiated programme to 'educate' people on the 'correct' way to view political information could present a minefield of potential corruption and challenges in separating subjective thought and establishing what is classified as 'proof'. Teaching every person complex methodologies for evaluating evidence may simply be something that they do not want to learn and, as other arguments have shown, this does not necessarily mean they cannot make an informed vote. It is the informational access that is the key principle here. Informed voters may be an ideal, but not to the extent that certain approaches to political information are enforced to the point that paternalism is extended unnecessarily and in a manner that can be constituted as unjust. People have their own real-life experiences and valid beliefs and opinions, as well as multiple contributing streams of thought that inform how they interact with information; positioning these as invalid could be problematic.

Media bias is an issue in every country where social practices, key stakeholders, and government influence cause a person to lean towards one particular source. This is not something that is fixed by energy—but smart village initiatives can grant access to and encourage people to take advantage of the breadth of the Internet.

1.3 Integrated Solutions:

Even if the media manages to overcome some of these challenges noted by Voltmer, there is still work to be done: whilst they can disseminate knowledge they don't necessarily change views or behaviour (Voltmer, 2010). Voltmer argues that 'to help citizens make sense of politics and to actively engage in political decision-making, mediated communication and social communication 'on the ground' have to be merged' (Voltmer, 2010). Unlike the above arguments, however, this does not mean training or dictation but discussion and outreach to encourage connectivity. An integrated approach to encouraging the spread of political information and engagement is needed that goes beyond technology alone (although the extent to which this is warranted or necessary is a separate topic). Thus access to energy forms an essential facilitator, but it is part of many actions (e.g. on-the ground engagement and reducing media bias) that need to be taken to increase democratic engagement in rural areas as well as informed voting.

Energy is a starting point for facilitating multiple uses of technology for democracy promotion. However, what comes after this point, how it is used, the kind of media that is consumed, and the approach to democracy are in the hands of governments, media outlets, and external agencies. In addition, how the information is interpreted and used is in the hands of the electorate. Whilst we may not need to fully integrate and heavily consider issues such as media regulation when implementing an electrification initiative, the point here is to acknowledge the potential diverse impacts on the working of democracy itself that the provision of energy and the Internet can influence (as highlighted throughout this report) by changing what information can be accessed in a particular context.

The issue of online democratic engagement is complex and multifaceted, and the 'online' presents its own challenges: 'As we recognize the power of the Internet and its contributions to society, it is equally important to promote online safety, online freedoms and the free flow of information as well as freedom of expression. Research remains crucial in informing ICTs in governance interventions' (Spider, 2013).

1.4 The Role of the Media and TV/Radio:

As a result of the advances in communications technology the media has 'increasingly become the principal source of political information for the mass public as political discussion within, and information flows through, family, community, and other intermediary organizations have declined in frequency and importance' (Gunther and Mughan, 2000). As such, those living off-grid without access to communications technologies and modern media are being prevented from accessing the key to modern political information, and perhaps the ability to be an 'informed' voter in a 'modern' sense.

Although some information may come in the performance of ordinary social and economic roles and be 'free', in general, 'The poor are less likely to be informed, with less access to universal sources of information, such as newspapers and radio, as well as to accurate informal information networks' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). The rural poor are 'cut off' perhaps even more markedly than the urban poor when we consider these information channels. This information is particularly important when we add to this the fact that the poor tend to rely most 'on the publicly provided social services' (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003).

The media, facilitated by energy, serves a public information function 'to make political news from all sources (including government, opposition parties, and civil society organizations) available to the widest possible audience' (Blair, 2000). Radio is a particularly prevalent source for developing countries, with newspapers tending to be published more in larger population centres (also only accessible to the literate, unless read aloud by another) (Blair, 2000). The Philippines, for example, has hundreds of local AM stations that broadcast political feature programmes (Blair, 2000). The spread of radio improved information access for rural areas, since urban areas had alternative information sources such as newspapers (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003).

Television has cost and transmitter restraints but still presents a great potential for information with the 'advantage of audio and visual facilities' which can make for a more lasting impression (Iproject, no date) (Blair, 2000). 'Local news, talk shows, and question-and-answer programs are all excellent ways to spread political news widely' (Blair, 2000). Other information problems for the rural poor are the newspapers that are available being of low quality and few in number ('available only to the minority of literate voters') and radio and television stations being 'often state-controlled' (an issue dealt with earlier in the report) (Kheefer and Khemani, 2003). A key takeaway here is that energy can facilitate access to information for non-literate rural populations through radio and television as well as visual content online.

However, there are constraints to gaining access to the technologies needed for electricity to provide information. These include high costs and irregular electricity supply (Iproject, no date). For the latter issue a renewable energy solution could be found but the first is, as ever, an obstacle to adoption and information access.

1.5 Electrification and Informed Voting: The Links

This section of the report is intended to give a few examples that can demonstrate the potential influence of information access on how informed voters are and on political awareness more broadly. It will also examine the difficulties faced in the measurement of such impacts and the importance of social media.

In Bangladesh, data revealed that women's political awareness 'is much higher in the electrified households as a result of the influence of TV and Radio, and to a certain degree, because [of] NGOs' endeavours' (Barkat et al, 2002). In Kenya, another study found that basic political awareness was 11.4% for un-electrified households and 36.7% for electrified households (Lee and Miguel, 2016).

However, measuring improved political knowledge is tricky as surveys tend to ask whether participants know the names of certain politicians or technical details of a ballot proposition (Matsuaka, 2005). In the Kenyan example given above, a 'basic political awareness indicator captures whether the household head was able to correctly identify the presidents of Tanzania, Uganda, and the United States' (Lee and Miguel, 2016). However, such indicators are problematic for measuring how 'informed' someone is with regard to politics due to the reliance on restrictive questions. For example, people may not need to know the name of a certain politician to be informed to vote; there are many different types and forms of political knowledge, and what is important to or relevant to the individual varies. As Lupia argues, 'The elitist move is to assume that these questions have a similar value to citizens whose societal responsibilities can be very different than their own' (Lupia, 2006).

'Many people do not give correct answers to standard "political knowledge" questions. Some respondents provide incorrect answers. Some say they "don't know." Others just don't respond at all. Academic writers have used these responses to generate broad conclusions about voter competence' (Lupia, 2006). However, what you need to know and what is important to you is dependent on what you perceive as your role in society; 'different citizens have different civic responsibilities' (Lupia, 2006). For example, what benefit does the citizen have from being able to recite a name of a politician or member of the judiciary, and what benefit does society receive from the citizen being able to recite this fact (Lupia, 2006)? Whilst political knowledge for democratic engagement is an important element for impact evaluations of rural electrification programmes, how to measure this and what is considered to demonstrate raised political awareness or knowledge needs to be carefully thought through in relation to the context of that community.

Evidence found in terms of the impact of information itself, rather than electrification, varies. Vreese and Boomgaarden found that 'the positive effects of news media exposure outweigh the negative effects and that the effects are conditional upon actual content' (Vreese and Boomgaarden, 2006). 'Exposure to news outlets with high levels of political content (such as public television news and broadsheet newspapers) contributes the most to knowledge gains and increases the propensity to turn out to vote' (Vreese and Boomgaarden, 2006).

Banerjee et al also conducted a field experiment in urban India that asked if 'providing...information via the media influences vote-buying, voter turnout and incumbent voteshare' (Banerjee et al, 2011). 'The idea that voters in an otherwise well-functioning democracy might be severely constrained by information about the candidates' qualifications and past record is both striking and important' (Banerjee et al, 2011). They found that 'voters move quite substantially when given the information' and that if applied to the whole jurisdiction outcomes may have been different (Banerjee et al, 2011). Notably, they also found evidence that 'voters are somewhat sophisticated in how they use the information, allaying fears that information would simply confuse them' (Banerjee et al, 2011).

Social media in particular presents a huge forum for gaining information. 'Pew Research suggests that approximately half of Facebook users get their news through Facebook, but the overwhelming majority of Facebook users are exposed to the news incidentally through social network ties on Facebook' (Boulianne, 2015). As a result, social media users 'may be exposed to mobilizing information without having to actively seek it out' (as noted in the previous section) (Boulianne, 2015). Such news could be even more influential as it has been filtered through family or friends, or other trusted or respected individuals (Boulianne, 2015).

'Accessing political information online, even perhaps accidentally via a Facebook news feed, can lead, as hypothesized by exponents of the mobilization theory, to further information seeking, interacting with others, and further participatory forms of behavior. Citizens can also be persuaded to think more and to change the attitudes that inform their voting behavior through being exposed to political material and interactions on social media' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

Information access itself can have a knock-on effect on participation. 'Academic research has consistently found that people who consume more news media have a greater probability of being civically and politically engaged across a variety of measures' (Pew Research Center, 2014).

However, a study by Dimitrova et al looking at the effects of digital media use found that 'when controlling for factors such as age, gender, education, political interest, general knowledge, and attention to politics in traditional media, the effects on political knowledge are very limited' (Dimitrova et al, 2011). 'In fact, only the use of some online news sites leads to higher levels of political knowledge while party web sites and social media do not. And although reading news online has a significant and positive effect on learning, that effect is relatively weak' (Dimitrova et al, 2011). Yet, in Boulianne's 2015 metadata analysis of research on social media use and participation, it was found that overall there is a 'positive relationship between social media use and participation' (although it was not conclusive as to whether the relationship is 'causal and transformative') (Boulianne, 2015). There will be further elaboration on the potentially transformative role of technology on participation specifically in Chapter 2. However, what is interesting to note here is that heightened knowledge and heightened participation may not go hand in hand.

The OECD have also noted that 'the online provision of information is an essential precondition for engagement', yet at the same time, 'quantity does not mean quality' (OECD, 2003). The Internet presents a huge and perhaps overwhelming wealth of information. The media plays an important function for citizens in the context of potential information overload: 'in channelling and contextualising information streams; not only can the citizen today rely on the filtering mechanisms of these media and be relieved of such burden, but the media also provide a common frame of reference and analysis for the vast amount of simultaneous issues and stories' (Ward and Vedel, 2006). This is where challenges of media bias are brought into sharp review. Political organisations and government initiatives (as we have previously discussed) become more and more important in enabling not only participation but also understanding.

Concluding Remarks Chapter One:

Energy provision and democratic engagement is not about changing the expectations we have of citizens, but giving them access to information so that they can then exert their free will about how they consume and interpret that information. Reforming voter competence is of course a positive goal as part of electrification efforts, but not to the extent that it could be interpreted as restrictive of freedoms or wielding unrealistic or oppressive expectations. We are not saying here that for democracy to be achieved all voters need to be perfectly informed. However, by expanding access to information we are expanding the opportunity for voters to become more informed and as such have a positive impact on the working of the democratic system.

The concern here, as I have argued, is actually less about increasing democratic participation and more about providing equality of opportunity to access political information in order to inform people's vote in line with their own preferences. Electricity and the Internet enable substantially enhanced mechanisms for informing voters about not just a narrow spectrum of issues but politics and government across the board. Indeed, in an age where social media is so prevalent, it is not even necessary to actively seek out information, with people we know or follow posting about it and providing links to articles. It is also important to bear in mind that while there are concerns about judging the reliability of sources and people's ability to do so, the solution to this is unclear due to the paternalistic and problematic undertones that education on political information specifically (tied up in government) could present. We should also not underestimate a voter's ability to vote correctly for their choice of candidate as an individual based on multiple informational streams.

This report is not implying that rural voters are politically and democratically better informed to vote post-electrification; there is not yet enough evidence to suggest this to be definitively the case. Rather, on principle, access to information and communication technology in the modern age is intrinsically tied up with the working of democracy-the lack of such access could even impact the validity of election results. If there is no access in rural areas, a profound disparity of opportunity exists: people are left unable to choose to inform themselves in the same way and to the same degree that others can, which can result in voting contrary to their interests and principles due to lack of information. Ultimately what they do with the information and what information interests them is their prerogative as a free citizen-but it is the access to a range of information that is important in order for a democracy to be fair and mandates to govern to be legitimate in terms of an informed and representative vote.

Electricity, it seems, is not only essential for quality of life in terms of economic empowerment, health, and education (amongst others), but its implications go beyond this; through enabling access to information for the rural poor, electricity arguably becomes essential to the positive working of modern democracy.

CHAPTER 2: BEYOND VOTING—PARTICIPATION AND ACCOUNTABILITY

2.1 Introduction and Background to Chapter 2

Democratic engagement goes far beyond the ballot box, with political participation taking many forms. The Internet and other spaces can be 'important platforms for voicing demands, providing mechanisms that can raise public awareness and ensure responsiveness' (Bjuremalm et al, 2014). In addition, technology can act as a key conduit for connectivity between the electorate and their elected representatives, as well as getting citizens more involved in and aware of the wider political machine.

The Internet is thought to be able to have 'a significant impact on broadening political participation by lowering the cost of involvement, creating new mechanisms for organising groups and opening up new channels of information that bypass traditional media gatekeepers' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). In addition, as Wang notes, political use of the Internet can promote 'political interest and feelings of trust and efficacy, and makes an individual more likely to participate in campaigns and politics' (Wang, 2007). More than this, the Internet could transform the landscape of politics and engagement: 'the Internet is now suggested to have the potential and means to change the existing status-quo building upon work stressing the importance of networked politics' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

Claims around the transformative capacity of the Internet 'revolve around the feature of audience participation, the interactivity of the medium encouraging a shift from users to producers and the diminished or absent role of gatekeeper allowing uncensored flows of information and instantaneity of transmission' (Bolton, 2009). As Gennaro and Dutton noted, even in 2006: 'Unlike traditional media, the Internet's interactive and asynchronous features can be used to facilitate both horizontal communication among the public and vertical communication with public officials—bottom-up as well as top-down' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). Interactivity is the key to the transformative impact of technology.

The Internet and e-democracy enables discussion and can create a stronger sense of community across boundaries:

'the Internet is generally seen as a new medium that enables exchange across geographical, social and cultural boundaries and promotes free individual expression (notably because of the anonymity of participants); a large base of users would provide access and exposure to a variety of opinions and the self-organising nature of the medium could produce a selfregulated public space 'by the people, for the people'; taking part in public forums or discussion newsgroups would generate a greater sense of community and condense collective identities' (Ward and Vedel, 2006).

'The notion that anyone with a connection to the Internet can 'do' politics in some form, some scholars propose, makes for a more vibrant, chaotic and non-hierarchical political communication environment' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

A West African study found that mobile technologies and other means of digital citizenship 'have the potential to improve the commitment of stakeholders in the political process, reversing a trend towards disengagement, enabling better access to information and focusing services on those who need them most' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). If this is true, the impact could be particularly important for rural areas whose needs may be overlooked or particularly acute as a result of their remote location. In terms of challenges, the same study found that the key barriers to e-participation are: 'limited and unequal access to ICTs, lack of infrastructure, electronic fraud, and the absence of, or inadequate, legal frameworks' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). Access to the Internet also remains a challenge, as for 60 per cent of the world's population 'the internet remains unavailable, inaccessible, and unaffordable' (Robinson and Winthrop, 2016). In spite of the challenges, there are 44 people per 100 worldwide who are Internet users (World Bank, 2015) and in terms of social media, Facebook alone had 1,870 million active users globally as of January 2017 (Chaffey, 2017). In Nigeria as of 2015 there were 75 million Internet users, 700,000 of whom used social media in the April 2015 elections to report results from locally developed voter-monitoring applications (Godsall, 2015). In 2015 India was Twitter's fastest-growing market, with Internet usage growing at 37% each year (Godsall, 2015).

The mediums through which citizens can engage and participate in politics are numerous in the modern digital environment. In terms of engagement more broadly examples may be: 'Weblogs (blogs), archives, online newspapers, political websites, interactive and multimedia services' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). There is now a range of social networking sites facilitating 'peer-to-peer interactivity as well as...a site for political and corporate advertising' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Such social media sites can potentially politicise and connect 'citizens who are interested in political issues or have partisan affiliations' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Spaces such as forums have also 'become populated by citizens with shared interests, a shared agenda and who seek to have impact through collaboration and connectivity' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

Online or e-participation is the use of ICT to 'enhance citizen participation by enabling citizens to interact better with each other and with their elected officials' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). 'E-participation can mobilize citizens to engage with others within their society, express their needs and open up new ideas for responding to current challenges' (Ibid). Research has shown that technologies facilitate 'three broad forms of behaviour: seeking information, discussing politics and participation in campaigns' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Challenges are faced in measuring and identifying these forms of participation, e.g. does accidental exposure via a Facebook news feed count as seeking information? (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). There is also debate as to whether 'clicktivist' activities, such as liking, sharing, retweeting, a simple click to sign an online petition, etc. 'should be treated as participation in a campaign' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Whilst such actions conform 'to the general notion of political participation, and could have influence on decision-makers whilst working 'in tandem with a critical mass of activists', critics have suggested that these activities may be relatively 'weak' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

Data suggests 'that the mechanisms for facilitating political participation are evolving alongside technological innovations' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Traditional media outlets are 'co-opting the internet to either increase or maintain their audience share' (Bolton, 2009). Alternative media are also emerging. As such, research in this area has moved from stressing the 'digital divide' to considering new forms of online political participation and 'the emergence of new Web 2.0 communication technologies have further challenged the view that a participatory or semi-deliberative democracy remains as much a utopian ideal now as when proposed by Sartori' (Koc-Mickalska et al, 2016). The speed of innovation also means there is a lack of 'research on the role and effects of new tools offered by Web 2.0' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

In terms of evidence linking technology and the internet at a general level, the results are variable. Dimitrova et al found that while digital media only had weak effects on political learning, 'the use of some digital media forms has appreciable effects on political participation' (Dimitrova et al, 2011). There are multiple means by which online participation takes place, so naturally the impact varies depending on the means and there are mixed results. With regard to the Internet in a broad sense a meta-analysis by Boulianne found that there is 'strong evidence against the internet having a negative effect on engagement' (Boulianne, 2009). However, 'the meta-data do not establish that Internet use will have a substantial impact on engagement' (Boulianne, 2009). We should also note that the emergence of the internet does not mean traditional media no longer has a place. Zúñiga et al (2010) found that online and offline forms of participation can be considered both legitimate outcomes in their own right (Zúñiga et al, 2010). Yet at the same time online plays an important role in 'expressive' participation. There have been further studies that confirm that online tools may 'enhance learning, build communities or groups of online advocates and encourage different forms of engagement' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

As this is a constantly changing field, this report will be less about specific technologies and methods and more about the opportunities that greater technology-facilitated communication, in whatever form, can open up for increased democratic engagement, along with some key examples of what has been done thus far.

The following sections provide context to the more practical areas outlined in the report. This paper will now briefly discuss technology's place in participatory democracy, accountability, the key theories surrounding online mobilisation, difficulties in impact measurement and the importance of taking a multifaceted approach.

2.1.1 Participatory Democracy:

In the modern world facilitating greater participation in democratic processes is often held up as a key priority. The Sustainable Development Goals call for 'participatory decision-making'

(UN, 2016). 'Participatory politics are interactive, peer-based acts through which individuals and groups seek to exert both voice and influence on issues of public concern' (Kahne et al 2016). Participatory political acts can include 'blogging and circulating political news, to starting a new political group, to creating petitions, to mobilizing one's social network on behalf of a cause' (although these don't necessarily need to occur online) (Kahne et al, 2016). When engaged in participatory politics individuals and groups 'frequently leverage the power of social networks, the creation and circulation of civic media, and access to information from the Internet as a means of investigating issues, promoting dialogue, impacting cultural norms, and mobilizing others' (Kahne et al, 2016).

'Participatory politics empower individuals and groups to operate with greater independence in the political realm, circumventing traditional gatekeepers of information and influence. These practices often help to shift cultural and political understandings and create pressure for change' (Kahne et al, 2016).

Technology can act as a key enabler of this. 'The Internet allows for scaling of deliberative processes beyond small group face-to-face discussion to broad public participation' (Epstein et al, 2012). However, the issue of political participation and accountability is complex; encouraging citizens to engage, and what they engage with, presents a huge range of challenges (e.g. media and informational bias, apathy and the dangers of restricting individual freedom when pursuing engagement). In addition, the Internet and technology opens up a range of opportunities, not just limited to political and democratic engagement: 'As a medium of choice par excellence, it seems improbable that digital politics will reach the disengaged, the apathetic, and the uninterested, if they choose to spend their time and energies on multiple alternative sites devoted to everything from the stock market to games and music' (Norris, 2001). Citizens

across most advanced industrial democracies use 'the online environment to provide and gather information, to network with colleagues, friends and supporters and to interact' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). The use of technology is largely focused on personal and professional gratification (Koc-Michalska, 2016). If we consider the deployment of radio and television, these have largely been put to use for their entertainment value in many cases rather than for democratic engagement (Bolton, 2009).

2.1.2 Accountability

At the centre of the importance of leveraging technology for political participation is the potential impact it can have on accountability in the democratic process. 'Holding public officials to account lies at the heart of democracy. Democratic accountability offers citizens, and their representatives, the mechanisms to voice concerns and demand explanations about, and, if need be, impose consequences for, the performance of elected and unelected officials' (Bjuremalm et al, 2014). Technology can play a key role in enabling citizen participation beyond the ballot box, and therefore contribute to accountability. In doing so, it can also have a potential impact on service delivery: 'When officials are held accountable and democratic principles are observed, there is a better chance that service provision will improve, in the form of faster, higher-quality or better-implemented services' (Bjuremalm et al, 2014).

'There are many spaces in which citizens can voice their concerns and demand accountability from officials, for instance through electoral processes, social media, street protests, petitions, public meetings' and referenda (Bjuremalm et al, 2014).

2.1.3 Mobilisation

Although some citizens do 'meet with political actors online' research suggests that these individuals are the 'already converted who are willing to extend the reach of the parties and candidates they support through reposting material' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). However, the individuals who are less understood are those 'who are independently engaging with political material, who themselves produce content and comment on weblogs, Facebook or Twitter, or who become aware of political issues through their networks' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

There are two distinct approaches when it comes to considering the mobilising effects of the Internet. One school of thought is that the 'internet can...[not only] draw new participants to political engagement by lowering the barriers to participation and facilitating communication among citizens but also between citizens and elected officials' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). It is this idea-that new participants can be mobilisedthat will now be tackled. 'Many Internet users when engaged by material they read online proceed generally to seek more information, so become more knowledgeable, more interested in politics and ultimately more engaged' (Koc-Mickalsa, 2016). In line with this, Wolsfeld et al in an analysis in Israel during the 2013 election campaign argued that 'a clear connection exists between peoples' informational and participatory repertoires' (Wolsfeld et al, 2016). Facilitation of information could then play a key role (although evidence in this area is varied).

Enjolras et al (2013) found in a Norway study that the 'type of participant mobilized via the social media is characterized by lower socioeconomic status and younger age than those mobilized via other channels' (Enjolras et al, 2013). This supports the mobilisation thesis in that: 'Social media seem to represent an alternative structure alongside mainstream media and established political and civil society that recruits in different ways and that reaches different types of people' (Enjolras et al, 2013). In addition, Koc-Michalska, Gibson and Vedel (2014) found that in the 2007 and 2012 French presidential campaigns there was a 'weakening in the significance of socialdemographic factors in determining traditional types of online engagement' among voters (Koc-Michalska et al, 2014). Social media specifically (as will be reflected in later sections), in the same study appeared to encourage younger and 'less politicized citizens to participate' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2014).

Bimber et al, using British election data from 2001, 2005, and 2010, found that 'digital media use is positively and consistently associated with political talk for those lower in political interest' (Bimber et al, 2015). Opinion poll data that was gathered in the UK in 2002 also suggests greater chances of new participation online; the data 'revealed that young people were significantly more likely to engage in online participation than offline forms' (Smith, 2005). Kahne et al have also noted that 'the affordances of digital media, have expanded opportunities for youth to engage in participatory politics—they make it easier to circulate news, or to mobilize one's social network, for example' (Kahne et al, 2016).

However, there is an 'opposing' school of thought called reinforcement theory which suggests:

'the affordances of digital technology can only strengthen citizens' existing patterns of engagement, so only facilitating the engagement of citizens who are already politically active. Online political activity requires willingness to engage with political information, the fact that evidence shows the majority of Internet browsers seek only entertainment means they will be no more likely to engage in online political participation as they would offline' (Koc-Mickalska et al, 2016).

In short, the hypothesis is that adding technology as a means does not necessarily add new participants, but the patterns of engagement remain mostly the same. The findings of a report by Cantijoch et al found that 'online participatory sites mostly attract those already engaged, simply offering them a new, easier, means to participate in civic life': *'The results are mixed in that they* confirm that users of these sites are typically more aware and engaged than average. However, it is also clear that they have integrated these tools into their existing repertoire of engagement' (Koc-Mickalska et al, 2016) (Cantijoch et al, 2016). Gennaro and Dutton (2006) also found that in Britain (based on survey data), 'online political participation was reinforcing and in some cases exacerbating some of the existing social inequalities in offline political participation by marginalising the less educated and those from lower socioeconomic groups and by increasing involvement online among those who are already engaged offline' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). Inequalities in participation can persist online. Olphert and Damodaran note that access to technology and its benefits 'is not equally distributed either between or within nations' (Olphert and Damodaran, 2013).

In addition, others have observed 'disparities in how different socioeconomic groups utilize the Internet for political purposes and suggest that the more powerful social strata are overall better positioned to engage' (Epstein et al, 2012). 'It is commonly noted in the literature that new ICTs favour those already in power, and elites. Internet access is still somewhat restricted to middle- and high-income populations' (Browne, 2015).

One study in the Netherlands found that: 'when the Internet matures, it will increasingly reflect known social, economic and cultural relationships of the offline world, including inequalities' (Van Deursen and Van Dijk, 2013). However, differences in education may be longer lasting or more deeply engrained than differences between age and gender (Van Deursen and Van Dijk, 2013). Whilst we have noted that youth may be more likely to participate online, 'those youth with the most education are roughly twice as likely to engage in participatory politics as those youth with the least' (2012) (Kahne et al, 2016). Brandtzaeg also found that the 'gender differences in civic engagement that exist offline to a large degree are replicated and reinforced on Facebook' (Brandtzaeg, 2016). Old people also tend to be on the wrong side of the 'digital divide' (Olphert and Damodaran, 2013).

'Education, political efficacy and gender have strong positive influences on individual political engagement. Those with a secondary education or higher, those who believe government officials care about their opinions and men participate in political activities at much higher rates. In addition to these factors, being employed and having a higher income also have a significant, positive impact on political engagement, though to a lesser degree' (Pew Research Center, 2014).

Energy, as a partial enabler of education and economic development, can then indirectly influence political participation by helping to reduce other prevailing inequalities that impact engagement.

There is also considerable debate around whether accidental exposure to political information can be mobilising in terms of participation. As we noted previously, some critics argue 'many new forms of political participation are low effort and so evidence low involvement and engagement' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). 'Accessing political information online, even perhaps accidentally via a Facebook news feed can lead, as hypothesized by exponents of the mobilization theory, to further information seeking, interacting with others and further participatory forms of behaviour. Citizens can also be persuaded to think more and to change the attitudes that inform their voting behaviour through being exposed to political material and interactions on social media' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Valeriani and Vaccari, in a study of internet users in Germany, Italy, and Britain (2014 European Parliament election aftermath), found that:

'Accidental exposure to political information on social media is positively and significantly correlated with online participation in all three countries, particularly so in Germany where overall levels of participation were lower. We also find that interest in politics moderates this relationship so that the correlation is stronger among the less interested than among the highly interested' (Valeriani and Vaccari, 2016).

Further research is needed on 'causality as well as on the nature and persistency of participatory acts which result from accidental news exposure on social media' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). However, as is also highlighted in the social media section later in the report, accidental exposure can be significant, and in fact can work against the reinforcement theory.

Despite the problematic arguments regarding mobilisation, there are examples in which democratic engagement techniques through technology can expand the reach of government communication and increase or widen participation, as will be identified in the course of this paper. Before this, it is necessary to set out the importance of a multifaceted approach.

2.1.4 Measuring impacts and having a multifaceted approach

'While the mainstream debate about online deliberation and civic participation is focused primarily on technological solutions, the nuanced lens of the digital divide illuminates the non-technical aspects of non-participation' (Epstein et al, 2012).

A combination of interventions is needed to maximise the benefits of technology for democratic engagement, and work against the reinforcement hypothesis. Evidence from Gennaro and Dutton also suggested that 'growing familiarity and proficiency with the Internet could potentially increase online involvement among all social groups' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). 'In this way, use of the Internet tends to reinforce existing inequalities but also holds out the potential to broaden the pool of activists, especially among the younger generations. Thus, efforts aimed at increasing levels of literacy among Internet users—old and young—could contribute to an expansion of online political engagement' (Gennaro and Dutton, 2006). Capacity building presents a huge challenge to enabling technology for democratic engagement.

We need to take into account that while technology is a key enabler of citizen engagement, the real barriers to online citizen engagement in areas such as e-democracy are 'cultural, organizational and constitutional' and lie outside the technological domain (OECD, 2003) (Epstein et al, 2012). 'The challenges of motivating the public, addressing its fears of complex bureaucratic processes, overcoming their mistrust and skepticism of the system, and educating them about the particular format of policy debate all belong to the analog world of process planning, outreach, and education' (Epstein et al, 2012). 'Overcoming these challenges will require greater efforts to raise awareness and raise capacity both within government and among citizens.' Further research is also needed by the academic community (OECD, 2003) (Epstein et al, 2012). The inputs into what stimulates and impacts online citizen engagement are also numerous, for example, prior political attitudes such as interest and trust (Koc-Michalska et al, 2014).

Importantly, even if participation is achieved, there is no guarantee that the voices of citizens, through whatever mechanisms, will have real influence in the policy-making process: 'while technology has the potential to amplify citizens' voices, it must be accompanied by clear political goals and other factors to increase their clout' (NDI, 2014). The process needs to bring returns to encourage continued participation: 'If citizens feel empowered through the affordances of digital technologies they are more likely to remain active and participate in activism within more diverse groups constituted of the connected' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). The overall solution to the engagement of rural citizens is multifaceted and not solved by technology as a facilitator of information and discussion alone.

A problem that is faced in analysing the relationship between participation and the Internet is that there will always be difficulties in identifying the real impacts of technology and participation due to the difficulties in isolating effects (Aichholzer and Allhutter, 2009). There is also a tendency to assume that once someone is online 'they will remain 'digitally engaged" (Olphert and Damodaran, 2013). 'In fact statistics show that some users give up using the internet, and there is emerging evidence that older people are more vulnerable to the factors which can lead to this outcome' (Olphert and Damodaran, 2013). Again there are multiple digital divides and inequalities that exist to be taken into account.

There is much talk of the potential of ICT to enhance democratic engagement. This is because, on balance, the evidence thus far may suggest the 'actual impact is limited' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). However, there is still 'significant potential for digital technologies to have a positive impact upon democratic participation, through enhancing political knowledge and facilitating political discussion and activism' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

The complexities of exactly how to foster engagement with the lines of communication opened up by technology and these broader challenges are not the focus of this paper (although as with all technology initiatives capacity building is key). The purpose of this paper, in the context of Smart Villages, is to demonstrate the multiple opportunities for engagement that energy access and technology present.

This paper will now be structured by considering several different areas in which technology plays a role; first direct democracy and e-democracy, followed by integrity and transparency, rights education and the use of mobiles, then social media, group mobilisation, and wider forms of participation.

2.2 Direct Democracy:

There is an argument that holds that:

'direct democracy, as exemplified by the Athenian agora, is the optimal form of democracy; yet, because it was not materially possible to gather all citizens in the same place, representative democracy was implemented; fortunately, by allowing to electronically consult millions of citizens, the Internet will allow to revive the direct democracy' (Ward and Vedel, 2006).

My intention here is not to agree with this argument or say that direct democracy is preferable, rather to speculate on the shift that Internet provision may help trigger. The kind of democracy that may emerge from greater use of ICT in governmental processes and citizens' participation has been much debated: 'Would it result in changes to representative democracy—or to the emergence of direct democracy— or to a hybrid form of direct-representative democracy?' (Coleman and Norris, 2005). The potential enablement of direct democracy has been highlighted by Matsuaka:

'The spread of direct democracy is fuelled in part by the revolution in communications technology that has given ordinary citizens unprecedented access to information and heightened the desire to participate directly in policy decisions' (Matsuaka, 2005).

'Opinion surveys reveal that 70 percent or more of Americans approve of direct democracy at the state and local level, with a majority even in favour of federal initiatives, and the numbers are comparable for Europe' (Matsuaka, 2005). 'Forms of direct democracies do exist today. Voters can approve or reject laws passed by elected officials, remove representatives from office and even propose and/or pass laws' (Timby and Papay, 2014).

However, using technology as an enabler of direct democracy is not without its problems;

'many journalists, pundits and scholars remain concerned about direct democracy' (Matsuaka, 2005). The concern is 'whether ordinary citizens have the attention span or competence required to decide complicated policy issues—and if they are not competent, if they can be manipulated into passing laws harmful to the general public' (Matsuaka, 2005). Certainly, in recent years the phenomena of fake news, and false promises and claims by politicians/pundits online and elsewhere, could call into question the level at which a referendum vote may be informed.

The benefits of enabling direct democracy are clearly up for debate. Nonetheless, by providing energy access and Internet/mobile phone connectivity we facilitate the first step towards establishing an environment in which citizens are potentially able to participate more readily in democracy (provided there is information access across the board—see previous chapter on informed voting) in whatever form.

This paper will now focus on some of the potential means of participation and greater connectivity between citizens and government.

2.3 E-Democracy and E-Governance:

'E-democracy is anything that governments do to facilitate greater participation in government using digital or electronic means. These initiatives can include e-forums, e-town hall meetings, e-consultations, e-referenda, e-voting, e-rule making, and other forms of e-participation' (Coleman and Norris, 2005).

E-governance/government is a broader term that also refers to governments' internal functions, which are not purely about asking citizens' opinions but also delivering government services and exchanging information (UNDP, 2012). Internet access facilitates this in a 'convenient and transparent way, saving time and money' (UNDP, 2012). Mass migration from computers to mobile phones also brings new opportunities (UNDP, 2012). The intention of this section is not to consider the specific methodologies or software used—as we shall see, the methods of engagement are numerous—as this lies beyond the scope of this paper. Rather, the purpose of this section is to outline what energy access and connectivity can facilitate in terms of participation and accountability, in the context of linking state and citizens, relevant to rural off-grid populations in the developing world.

Many developments are occurring in the field of e-government. 'The African Agenda 2063 contains references and goals to improve ICT infrastructure that—when delivered—would provide the much needed tools for expanding e-participation communication channels and spaces'. In this document public participation is put alongside poverty reduction as central to transforming the continent (UN, 2016).

'In Korea, which won the UN's global e-governance 2010 and 2011 awards, citizens can petition government, complain about government services, pay their taxes and apply for patents online. Businesses can get goods through customs quickly at a lower cost and find all information they need on a single online space' (UNDP, 2012). The republic of Korea was also ranked third in the e-government development index and forth in the e-participation index in 2016 (UN, 2016).

Norris has noted that 'digital technologies have the capacity to strengthen the institutions of civic society mediating between citizens and the state' (Norris, 2001). By expanding energy access to rural areas we are allowing rural citizens to participate in these new lines of communication, and, most importantly, preventing them from being excluded from the new form of democracy and democratic engagement that may emerge. The Internet can enable virtual surgeries/ e-consultations with local government representatives, access to information on representatives and their political behaviour, politicians' blogs and online diaries, amongst other media (Smith, 2005). A wide variety of e-democracy projects has been initiated and run in many countries and as such there is a good database of lessons learnt for potential implementers. The UN have called for 'renewed focus' on knowledge sharing, education, capacity building, multi-stakeholder cooperation at all levels in the field of e-governance (UN, 2016). In the 2016 UN E-governance survey it was found that, whilst developed countries are among the top 50 performers, 'many developing countries are making good progress as well' (UN, 2016). The survey also found that a 'country's lower income level is not an obstacle to posting basic public sector information online on national portals or using social media and other innovative means for consulting and engaging people on a broad range of development-related issues' (UN, 2016). However, 'a country's income level matters when it comes to developing more technically complex and specialized e-participation portals, such as for e-petitioning or online consultation and deliberation' (UN, 2016).

Part of the reason low-income countries are faced with particular challenges in this area is the expensive infrastructure required (UNDP, 2012). Other challenges may include a lack of technical staff, poor existing infrastructure, low Internet access and a lack of knowledge among citizens regarding technology operation (Chen et al, 2006). In addition, there is a need for local content to be developed in a variety of languages to enable the far-reaching spread of many of the initiatives we will discuss (UN, 2016).

Governments tend to adopt technological solutions for 'reasons of efficiency and cost savings, rather than to enhance democratic processes' (Freeman and Quirke, 2013). Weerakkody et al argued that the 'success of any e-government system lies with its cost savings in both implementation as well as adoption, the benefits provided to the recipients of the system, and any associated risks in operating the system' (Weerakkody et al, 2015). There is a lack of up-to-date literature that 'comprehensively analyses the cost opportunity, benefit and risk analysis linked with e-government systems' (Weerakkody et al, 2015). Whilst there are of course costs involved in implementing e-democracy and e-government systems, for many activities it could be that systems help improve efficiencies and costs in the longer term. This is a particularly important angle when considering restricted government budgets.

We will now consider the means of e-consultations, e-petitions and online government portals specifically.

2.3.1 E-consultations:

E-consultations are a direct pathway between the electorate and the elected. 'Various forms of online deliberation and collaborative actions are integral parts of the decision-making process' (UN, 2016). E-consultation involves people being consulted on a 'particular policy service or project' (UN, 2016), although there is no obligation for the government to utilise the inputs it receives (UN, 2016). Social media can facilitate this, with as many as 152 countries out of 193 offering 'social networking features, such as the 'like' button, on their national portals' (UN, 2016).

We should bear in mind that online participation can often be limited to discussion, reducing democracy to debating aspects, rather than placing more emphasis on decision-making processes (Ward and Vedel, 2006). E-consultation has the potential to go beyond discussion and in the direction of online decision-making and participation, and 'includes efforts to actively involve constituents' especially in the local communities (Ward and Vedel, 2006). Online consultations and focus groups, opinion polling, and surveys all fall into this category (Ward and Vedel, 2006).

Case Example: Tanzania Knowledge Network 'Partnership for shaping policymaking through online consultations'

'Tanzania Knowledge Network (TAKNET) promotes knowledge and information sharing on various aspects of social and economic development of national interest to stimulate discussions by informing individuals about current development issues. Both the general public and experts take part in these discussions, which result in consensus building on policy issues of concern to Tanzanian society. Summaries of discussions covering the outcome of a particular topic are produced by moderators, which include recommendations and statements of best practices, and are shared with policymakers and the public. TAKNET is a joint initiative of the Government of the United Republic of Tanzania, United Nations and the Economic and Social Research Foundation' (UN, 2016).

The Canadian Parliament has previously experimented with online policy consultations (Coleman and Norris, 2005). The 'Canadian Parliament's Sub-Committee on the Status of Persons with Disabilities developed *The Canadian Pension Plan Online Consultation* with Canadians' (Coleman and Norris, 2005). 'This initiative represented the first interactive website for a parliamentary committee in Canada and was regarded by all concerned as a success' (Coleman and Norris, 2005).

In Tunisia, the website for the National Agency for Employment and Self-employment aims to give people an opportunity to ask questions and make suggestions about professional education. The Facebook page also enables discussion (UN, 2016). Every year the Scottish government 'runs around 100 consultations on many different issues in order to allow citizens to have their say on government proposals or policies' (Lironi, 2016). A 'Citizen Space' platform 'allows different options for consultations to improve the experience, such as several question formats, the possibility to add media, and a powerful search tool. Consultation results are made public and summarised under the 'We Asked, You Said, We Did' tab' (Lironi, 2016). 'One of the most successful cases was the consultation on Scotland's independence referendum. The Scottish Government decided to consult its citizens on the content and timing of the referendum and on some details on how it should be run (eg. allowing 16-17 year olds to vote). 23,569 responses were submitted through Citizen Space (compared with 725 that were submitted via email or post) and a consultation report was issued based on the quantitative and qualitative analysis of the received responses. The feedback provided by the consultation shaped the Scottish Government's proposal for the referendum' (Lironi, 2016).

Such consultative initiatives have relevance to the developing world as well, as the examples I have listed here came with a wealth of lessons learned and key challenges (of which some but not all may be useful in other contexts). I will not go into detail on these at this point, but this is to illustrate the opportunities that may become available—although we must continue to bear in mind the resource-intensive nature of many of these interventions.

In terms of who may participate in such consultations it has been argued that even if only a minority participate and fewer have the 'potential to be heard and so have influence... if citizens can witness social and political impacts from their actions within online networks they will increase their activism' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016).

As we have seen earlier in the paper, a common criticism of e-democracy initiatives is that they 'tend to attract individuals and groups who are already politically active and e-literate' rather than reaching marginalised/hard-to-reach groups (Smith, 2005). Yet, as we have also seen, there is evidence to the contrary. Stanley and Weare, looking at a web-based discussion forum, found that a 'web-based discussion run in parallel to the traditional docket attracted new individuals to participate in the decision-making process and influenced the range of topics discussed' (Stanley and Weare, 2004). The findings indicated that 'extending opportunities for participation can attract new voices, thereby changing decisionmakers' information environment' (Stanley and Weare, 2004). If true for the rural environment in the developing world (provided there is access and capacity to engage), this could have profound benefits for sometimes overlooked rural communities, potentially enabling them to influence debate and even their representatives. It is also worth noting here that this particular online initiative was run alongside traditional means—the availability of the online does not necessarily negate the need for traditional methods of participation.

There are further examples which may support the idea that online mediums can attract 'new' participants. One such example is Womenspeak, which was organised by the Hansard Society in 2000 in order to allow survivors of domestic violence to give evidence to the 'All Party Domestic Violence Group' (Smith, 2005). A key element of engagement of such 'new' participants was the use of trusted intermediary organisations to approach them (Ibid). IT support was also important (Ibid). Previous 'evidence from the UK parliament does suggest that some new voices have been heard and the quality of evidence and discussion in e-consultations has been relatively high' (Smith, 2005). Whilst other initiatives (e.g. capacity building) are clearly needed to make the most of technology to expand the reach of consultations and engage 'new' participants, this is not to say that taking things online does not open up some opportunities.

Another potential issue, beyond attracting 'new' participants, is the need for reciprocity in the online consultation. For example, in the UK parliamentary evidence just mentioned, participants were disappointed by a lack of feedback from MPs, which was identified by the Power Inquiry as a typical 'criticism of consultation exercises' (Ibid). The UK portal Gov.uk now facilitates this feedback: it publishes policy drafts or other information for consultation then publishes its 'position on the feedback received from the public and explains any changes in the proposed policy options taken as a result of consultation by highlighting what has been taken into account and what has not and why' (UN, 2016). It is important that online consultations are reciprocal: 'In the interests of transparency and accountability, governments...need to develop ICT tools for the analysis of public input and to provide feedback to citizens on how their comments and suggestions have been used in reaching decisions on public policy' (OECD, 2003). At a more general level:

'Engaging citizens online raises legitimate expectations that public input will be used to inform policy-making. Governments need to adapt their structures and processes to ensure that the results of online consultations are analysed, disseminated and used. This commitment must be communicated widely, demonstrated in practice and validated regularly (e.g. via annual reports, audits, parliamentary reviews)' (OECD, 2003).

However, in the 2016 UN survey only '38 countries out of 193 Member States (20%) indicate that e-consultation outcomes have resulted in new policy decisions, regulation or service' (UN, 2016). Yet, considering the potential issues of lack of expertise outlined in the referenda section, or disinterest/lack of engagement, this can still be seen as a notable statistic. In addition, more evidence regarding e-consultations' effects on the policy process and 'the extent to which they generate 'meaningful' civic engagement' is needed (Tomkova, 2009).

2.3.2 E-petitions

Another medium of e-democracy is the use of online petitions, which is a stand-alone tool that is 'institutionalized and widely used by many people around the world' (UN, 2016). In 2013 China began a new online platform to 'accept petitions from its citizens', a modernisation of a tradition of petitioning dating back to imperial times (BBC, 2013). Some countries have even embedded the use of petitions into their democratic structure. In March 2012 Finland adopted the 'New Citizens' Initiative Act', which takes on board an element of direct democracy by allowing 'Finnish citizens to submit an initiative to the Parliament' (Lironi, 2016).

'Any citizen of voting age can start a petition to propose to the government either a change to an existing legislation, or a completely new bill, formulated through crowdsourcing methods. This petition must receive 50,000 signatures in six months, in paper form or online (by using an online bank user identification), in order for the Parliament to discuss it' (Lironi, 2016).

Online portals were created where the initiatives could be discussed and promoted to facilitate signature collection, as well as to collect the statements of support (Lironi, 2016). Scotland has also experimented with crowdsourcing in policy making using an online platform (Lironi, 2016). In 2014 the European Parliament launched a new online platform 'to allow citizens to submit an online petition and check the status of the different petitions' (Lironi, 2016).

The actual influence of such functions is up for debate, but in the UK if a petition gets more than 100,000 signatures it will be considered for a debate in parliament (Petitions, no date). However, this is a consideration rather than a guarantee. Real influence will always be unlikely in the absence of clear rules in place on the government's side. It has been argued that social campaigns cannot rest on government petitions, and that the government processes put in place to deal with such petitions simply result in very little real action or genuine consideration (Guardian, 2014). Furthermore, 'According to the findings of a report on e-petitions by the United Kingdom's Hansard Society, this tool is used more as a way to attract the attention of the public and the media, rather than to understand public opinion more deeply' (UN, 2016). However, petitions and the 'associated public debates can also be seen as an important entry point for a two-way dialogue with the public' (UN, 2016). Indeed, an interesting element of the UK system is that rather than representing just a significant portion of people, they also represent people who will be notified if the MP fails to act, which could have more leverage on the MP than before (although this doesn't mean they are not ignored) (Independent, 2014).

In the Finnish example, whilst it is mandatory for the parliament to take into consideration successful initiatives, 'it can still decide to amend or reject the proposals' (Lironi, 2016). Since the initiative began in 2016 '9 successful initiatives reached the parliament (e.g. stricter penalties for drunk driving, changes to the energy certification law, copyright reform), among which only one has been turned into law so far (equal marriage rights for gay couples)' (Lironi, 2016). Such processes, even if not turned into law, can engage youth, provide a learning process for citizens and decision makers, encourage innovative ideas for shaping policies, etc. (Lironi, 2016). In addition, a 2015 analysis found that the Finnish experience of crowdsourcing has the 'potential to help enhance legitimacy by creating more trust in the decision-making process' (Lironi, 2016). 'Most importantly, even if the participants did not receive the desired outcome of their initiative, they kept their faith in the system if they perceived the whole process was fair' (Lironi, 2016)-although there have been cases where supporters of failed initiatives have developed less trust in the political system (Lironi, 2016). However, the general conclusion was that the 'the participants generally still believed that crowdsourcing legislation can help improve democracy in Finland' (Lironi, 2016).

Pew Research found in an international survey that 'About one-third believe that signing a petition (35%) and contacting a government official (34%) are effective in influencing government. Again, Africans are more likely to say these are effective. Asian public are less likely to say signing a political petition will make a difference (27%), while Middle Easterners are less likely to see the value of contacting government officials (31%)' (Pew Research Center, 2014). 'In Nigeria 8% of people in a survey had signed an online petition, 17% in South Africa and 8% in Kenya' (Pew Research Center, 2016).

One of the issues faced with online petitions is the potential requirement of online signature collection 'which discourages participation also because of people's fear of data theft' (Lironi, 2016). Another challenge is simply that they are 'unknown to citizens' (Lironi, 2016). In addition, citizens can find e-participation tools 'too complex or technical and this discourages from engagement in the policy process' (Lironi, 2016). Capacity building and security are key considerations when dealing with e-participation. The issue of verifiability vs. anonymity faced by e-voting can also apply here.

2.3.3 Service Delivery and Online Government *Portals:*

'In many countries, ICTs are presenting a number of opportunities and alternatives in the delivery of services from both public and private sectors' (Spider, 2013). There is growing value to be delivered by technology 'especially in terms of efficiency and effectiveness. Because of these capabilities, the demand for transparency and accountability through the use of ICTs is increasing' (Spider, 2013). ICT enables the general public and organisations 'to collaborate in the design of public services and participate in their delivery to provide more coherent and integrated solutions to complex challenges' (UN, 2016).

One such challenge in service delivery is the eradication of poverty (UN, 2016). As the UN has noted in its e-governance global survey, 'The effectiveness of pro-poor policies is intrinsically

linked to the level of participation of those affected by such policies' (UN, 2016). Digitally enabled discussions and communication, whether through complaints systems, polling, or consultation, can therefore contribute to improved services for the poor—provided they have access.

IDEA (International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance) has also noted that there is only democratic accountability in service delivery 'when citizens or their representatives question or provide feedback on a public service, and the political actors and service providers either act on that feedback or face consequences' (Bjuremalm et al, 2014). As we have seen with online policy consultations, technology can contribute to this as a potential enabler.

Governments can use the Internet to publish official documents, and enable electronic submission of comments on certain consultation documents (Smith, 2005). Providing publically held information is crucial to enable evidence-based, 'fully relevant or significant' participation (in addition to its role in transparency noted later in this paper) (UN, 2016). 'As many as 183 countries (95%) post information on the Internet in key areas such as education, health, finance, environment, social protection, and labour. Only nine countries do not share such information' (UN, 2016).

In the UK 'a single, accessible government consultation portal where all open consultations are listed and accessible' has been used (Smith, 2005). Message boards and interactive discussion forums (secure closed sites which can even be used for the discussion of sensitive issues) allow citizens to discuss key issues with each other as well as with public officials; mobile technologies can also be leveraged (e.g. subscribing to updates) (UN, 2016). In Nigeria, the Federal Ministry of Information has also used an SMS request system to provide information to the public when they have an urgent request, e.g. passport renewal; simple requests may receive an automated response while more complex requests can be processed by officials (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). Government portals have been used across the world, including in developing countries such as South Africa, Uganda and Burkina Faso, for various purposes including information, constitutional details, key facts, etc. (Backus, 2001).

Governments can also potentially improve the accessibility and efficiency of some practices by taking them online (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009)—'services' in this case meaning tasks such as e-forms for filing taxes, passport applications and renewal, and welfare/benefits (UN, 2016). In Cape Verde, one initiative allowed citizens access to services through multiple means, including 'the initiative's website, voice servers, SMS, email' amongst others (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). In many instances in the 2016 UN survey it was found that 'government portals provide a secure myGov individual account that allows people to access a range of government services... all in one place' (UN, 2016). Such advances may become important to smart villagers as they become more connected to the government machine and society as a whole.

Around the world there has been much progress in the area of online service delivery; however, it remains a challenge for the least developed countries (UN, 2016). 'The regional distribution shows an increasing divide, with most of the African countries remaining at the lowest levels of OSI' (Online Service Index) (UN, 2016).

Another interesting element of taking services online, relevant to Smart Villages and its aim of facilitating entrepreneurship through energy access, is the enabling of online business registration. Ninety-seven countries also now offer online business registration, but almost no developing countries do (UN, 2016). With high transaction costs being particularly detrimental to small businesses with limited resources, the lack of online registration 'clearly hampers market entry for new businesses and access to much needed financing for new start-ups and small and medium enterprises' (UN, 2016).

Case Example 1: iParticipate Uganda

'As part of its iParticipate Uganda's project, CIPESA has conducted a series of citizen journalism trainings to empower communities in the use of ICT, especially social media, to report on governance issues. Based on a citizen journalism training manual we developed, CIPESA has equipped community members in three districts with skills for seeking and disseminating information related to reporting and monitoring of service delivery concerns. The trainings were conducted at grassroots-based partner centers, the Northern Uganda Media Club (NUMEC), Busoga Rural Open Source and Development Initiatives (BROSDI) and the e-resource center in Kasese' (Spider, 2013).

Case Example 2: Mozambique – Engaging citizens in the monitoring of waste management via Web/ SMS

'The Service Monitoring System or Monitoria Participativa Maputo (MOPA) is designed to support marginalized and under-served populations in overcoming barriers to entry in the urban services sector. The system is based on a software platform, Ntxuva, which is designed to collect information from people via SMS, a mobile app, and a web portal; a voice interface in local languages is used to enhance access by less educated, poorer populations. Members of the public can dial *553# or access the www.mopa.co.mz website and use a computer, smartphone or ordinary cell phone (via SMS) to report failure to empty waste bins, illegal dumping or inappropriate burning of garbage. The project involves people in the process of monitoring the quality of solid waste management services, especially when contracted to third parties (with the support of the World Bank and other bilateral donors). The system provides visualizations and statistics originated

from public information about urban services. The system also promotes engagement among the local software development/innovation community. Users can add photos, comments and other clarifications for quick intervention by the city council. The Municipal Directorate of Hygiene and Cemeteries (DMSO), with the help of the municipal districts, manages and monitors the information.' (UNDP, 2016)

In all these cases of e-democracy and e-governance it is crucial that there are 'specific mechanisms and processes' in place to ensure the inclusion of poor and vulnerable groups in decisionmaking (UN, 2016). If rural groups engage in these lines of communication it could improve their quality of life and the services they receive from government, incorporating them into the wider government machine, and countering their geographical isolation.

Using ICT for service delivery can be viewed in different ways by different stakeholders, e.g. affordability and access angles, utility, and cultural issues which could impact women (Spider, 2013). There are of course many obstacles—sociocultural, political and economic-to the uptake of ICTs for governance (Spider, 2013). There is as ever a need to promote access and awareness, with Spider (the Swedish Program for ICT in Developing Regions) noting the need for government to play a big role in this respect, championing the use of ICT, and putting in place 'policies and practices that encourage citizens to use ICTs' (Spider, 2013). As with previous sections, capability building and broader frameworks are important in initiative success.

2.4 Integrity and Transparency:

'The experience of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) showed that progress towards poverty eradication, education for all, and access to healthcare is undermined when public institutions lack capacity or lack transparency and accountability' (UN, 2016). 'The use of ICTs in government has allowed people to access data that was previously difficult to obtain unless one would visit a government office in person' (UN, 2016). Access to such information is a crucial 'pre-requisite to the exercise of other rights, including the right to fully participate in the political process; which is a condition for achieving inclusive and participatory decision-making' (UN, 2016).

Governments have a huge amount of data and information on a vast range of issues relevant to citizens (UN, 2016). 'Providing government information online in open standards makes this information readily available for anyone to know or use. Today, government data can be found on regional, national and local online portals in many countries across the globe' (UN, 2016). Open data and transparency can also have knock-on effects on the effectiveness of services and public institutions (as we have seen in the case of e-democracy initiatives). In addition, 'access to timely and reliable data about public sector policies, allocation of tax revenues and international aid provides people with the information they need to hold their governments accountable' (UN, 2016).

'Transparency gives people in developing countries the information they need to improve their lives. When farmers have access to timely and comprehensive information on prices, they can make better investment decisions for the future...When people can track whether tax revenue is being used to provide quality services for the benefit of all, they have greater trust in their own governments' (UN, 2016).

'Increased transparency and financial accountability are also critical to prevent corruption' (UN, 2016). This is particularly notable for vulnerable groups such as remote poverty-stricken areas, as it diverts 'vital' resources that could help address their needs (UN, 2016).

Information is not the only way technology can aid transparency. Opposition movements can utilise technology to 'develop virtual coalitions to challenge the predominance of the government's message in television, radio, and newspapers' (Norris, 2001). Technology has also been used by the public in election campaigns to encourage transparency and integrity. In the 2008 Ghanian election, mobile phones were the preferred tool for monitoring the electoral process, 'particularly counting the votes won by each candidate in the different constituencies and at the national level' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). Phones were additionally used to report incidents 'sent in by the public or the media in real time on the radio' (Ibid). 'This made it more difficult to commit fraud; meaning, the credibility and integrity of the electoral process were strengthened. Moreover, during the elections, 'bad' behaviour (such as donations for buying votes, and various attempts to influence voters to vote for a particular candidate) was immediately reported on the radio by mobile phone'(Ibid). Another consequence of this could be reporting problems with electoral violence. By expanding communications access to rural areas we can then not only influence citizen participation but the integrity of elections themselves, allowing governments to be held to account.

The emancipatory power of the Internet has previously been lauded as a 'force multiplier for democracy and an expense multiplier for dictators' (Morsov, 2011). The power of the Internet has been noted by leaders and led to restrictions on Internet usage in some instances. In the 2016 Ugandan elections the government shut down social media, claiming it was to 'avert lies' and 'prevent the incitement of violence' (Democracy Works, 2016). On voting day many citizens could not use Facebook or tweet (Democracy Works, 2016). During the 2011 polls, even more than in recent elections, 'Ugandans extensively used social media to debate issues and mobilise opposition to the government. Many used the hashtag #1986pictures to tweet pictures taken 30 years ago, comparing it to the current situation, to show "in 30 years, everything has changed

in Uganda except the president[™] (Democracy Works, 2016).

In 2016 the Nigerian government 'withdrew its Cybercrime Act of 2015, after strong civil society complaints that it undermined freedom of expression' (Democracy Works, 2016). More work still needs to be done to prevent and deter the censorship of governments against any opposition. Whilst censorship isn't the focus here it is another interconnected area that must be resolved if the benefits of energy for democratic engagement, and indeed democratic governance itself, are to be realised.

Online means of communication are important for building and maintaining trust in government and social institutions. In Malaysia, Warren et al also found in a survey of 502 citizens that 'using social media for civic engagement has a significant positive impact on trust propensity and that this trust had led to an increase in trust towards institutions' (Warren et al, 2014). Civic publications via social media were also found to 'intensify the urge of citizens for civic action to address social issues' (Warren et al, 2014). Interviews also suggested that 'institutions, in their effort to promote a meaningful and trusting citizen engagement, need to enhance trust among the public by fostering social capital via online civic engagement and closing the public-police disengagement gap' (Warren et al, 2014).

Case Study:

'Women of Uganda Network (WOUGNET), through its project aimed at empowering local communities to monitor services delivery in Northern Uganda, has increasingly built the capacity of rural people in the districts of Apac, Kole, Oyam, Gulu and Amuru to fight corruption, demand for better service delivery and hold their leaders accountable.'

'The Voluntary Social Accountability Committees, which are composed of 15 members per parish of whom 11 and 4 are female and male respectively, were trained and equipped with ICT skills and tools, especially mobile phones, digital cameras and the web-based platform Ushahidi to monitor, report and disseminate their findings on the status of service delivery and corruption within their respective communities.'

'The committees were also trained on good governance as well as their rights, roles and responsibilities as citizens. Emphasis was placed on the importance of citizens getting involved in monitoring service delivery. This has empowered them to fight corruption and improve services delivery within their respective communities through exposure, naming and shaming. The bad governance issues identified in the community during monitoring are generated and compiled into a report and disseminated to the different stakeholders using different avenues such as district engagement meetings, face-toface meetings, radio talk shows, WOUGNET's website, Facebook and Twitter pages and the Ushahidi platform?

(Spider, 2013)

It is worth bearing in mind that transparency is a complex issue, and whilst secrecy is an issue for democracy 'uncontrolled access to information coupled with excessive publicity might be equally damaging to the public welfare' (Ward and Vedel, 2006). Furthermore, 'transparency can be used in tactical way to hamper the information of citizens, when for instance so much information is supplied that the receivers cannot digest it. Or it can be used in an opposite way to the one expected: not to have governments become more transparent to citizens but instead to control the citizens more closely by exposing them to increasing measures of electronic tracking, data mining and other challenges to personal privacy' (Ward and Vedel, 2006).

2.5 Rights Education:

'In both new and long established democracies, there is a growing emphasis on education for democratic citizenship'; human rights and citizenship education are being seen as more vital to securing peace and human rights across the world (Osler and Starkey, 2005). Technology can also facilitate this. Amnesty International and edX recently developed a 'Massive Online Open Course' (MOOC) for human rights education where anyone, 'regardless of social status, income...' can sign up and participate in the course (Amnesty International, 2015). The course is available to anyone with access to the Internet (Amnesty International, 2015). As we have seen, a key resource for rights education as well as service delivery is also governmental web pages. In Senegal, an administrative procedures website was set up in 2006. 'It directs users to services (home pages of public organizations, online services, information services, listings of resources etc.) that enable users to find out more about their duties, exercise their rights and complete procedures' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009).

In 2011 in Kenya the Human Rights Networks (HURINETs) and the Kenya Human Rights Commission (KHRC) 'introduced the idea of ICT4D, especially the idea of using social media platforms for human rights work' (Spider, 2013):

'The participants were a mixed group of people with wide age, education and social status ranges. At the time, there was as much excitement as there was skepticism among the HURINETs, with a number of the older ones doubting their ability to learn and grasp the new technologies. Most of them had never used a computer before and were afraid of it. However, some of them took the challenge and opened up to learning new things' (Spider, 2013).

'Two years down the line, through training and other informal step-by-step interactions, *individual members of the HURINETs are able to use varied ICT platforms to articulate their advocacy issues*².

These have included areas such as education for girls and election monitoring (Spider, 2013).

2.6 Mobiles:

Mobile applications have the 'potential to improve living conditions of the poorest in important ways' by connecting them to key lines of communication with the government as well as engaging them in other forms of participation (UN, 2016). The importance of mobile apps may become even more evident with the 'expected increase in the availability and affordability of mobiles', particularly those with e-mail (a key means of communication for governments) (UN, 2016). Governments have been using mobile applications and social media channels to 'reach out and provide timely services to remote and vulnerable groups' (UN, 2016).

The mobile phone and particularly SMS has played a 'fundamental role in the growing e-participation seen in West Africa' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). For example, it has been utilised for socio-political mobilisation in Senegal and Nigeria, and for accessing administrative information in Cape Verde (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). We have also seen in previous sections the use of mobile phones to encourage transparency and the integrity of elections. Further examples of more advanced mobile phone use to contribute to participation and accountability include:

 In Nigeria, the 'Enough is Enough' movement has made use of apps and SMS to encourage voter registration and participation (Pasquier, 2014). The movement uses mobile marketing in the top local social mobile apps, and an SMS platform called 'Shine your Eye' allows 'anyone to send a free SMS with the name of its candidate or representative and have as an answer its basic track record' (Pasquier, 2014). In addition, an app called Revoda 2.0 aims to empower citizens and notify them regarding power cuts, riots, and other events that may disrupt voting, as well as the use of a social media tracking platform to 'scan all the mentions on the elections and provide fact-checking and information on what's happening' (Pasquier, 2014).

 In South Africa a consultancy aiming to increase registration and turnout through the use of collaborative platforms and social media utilised digital tools to report protests, intimidation and corruption, using various means such as Twitter, Google Talk, SMS, and a dedicated app (Pasquier, 2014).

In India, Myneta.info 'has been designed to improve political transparency by giving voters' information on parties and candidates (Pasquier, 2014). The app 'is designed to provide an aggregation of data on one elected official or candidate, with, in one SMS only, a wrap-up of its criminal case, education, assets and liability' (Pasquier, 2014). Notably, this information is also available orally due to the high illiteracy rate (Pasquier, 2014). During the five weeks of elections there were more than five million searches (Pasquier, 2014).

2.7 Social Media, Protests and Wider Participation

"Social media' refers to "web-based tools and services that allow users to create, share, rate and search for content and information without having to log in to any specific portal site or portal destination. These tools become 'social' in the sense that they are created in ways that enable users to share and communicate with one another"... This includes social networking sites, blogs, microblogs, video blogs, discussion forums and others' (Browne, 2015).

This section will have a specific focus on social media and group mobilisation.

New digital tools and social networks can be tapped into to connect cultural interests to politics, express perspectives, and to protest and exert influence in multiple areas of public concern (Kahne et al, 2016).

Skoric et al, in a meta-analysis of research from 2007-2013, find that 'social media use generally has a positive relationship with engagement and its three sub-categories, that is, social capital, civic engagement, and political participation' (Skoric et al, 2016). Research in general was found not to support more critical views that may suggest social media to have a toxic impact on engagement, yet the solid proof of the impact of social media being 'revolutionary' is also rare ('beyond occasional anecdotal evidence') (Skoric et al, 2016). 'The most robust' finding in the study by Skoric et al 'concerns the relationship between informational uses of social media and participation, which was found to be positive and significant across all studies and which yielded a moderate average correlation size' (Skoric et al, 2016). This highlights the information and participation link that has been noted previously in this report.

In a special edition of New Media and Society, the articles in the journal showed a 'mixed but tentatively positive picture of how social media contributes to citizen engagement with civic and political life' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). However, the effects as noted by Skoric et al are 'medium rather than strong' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). A study by Warren et al also found that 'online civic behaviour is present and that social media (as a civic communication channel) enables citizens to be included in civic participatory activities' (Warren et al 2014). However, the data regarding social media and public engagement is not yet conclusive (Wihbey, 2015).

In terms of the argument that online participation may reinforce existing patterns of engagement, 'Facebook is expected to facilitate more equal participation in civic engagement across genders and countries' (Brandtzaeg, 2016). When
considering the insights of studies from the 2012 elections (US) Koc-Michalska et al suggest that 'there are some indications that usage of social media has enhanced political participation for those who previously would not have engaged' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). In a 2016 Pew Research survey, despite a 'negative view of the tone of political conversations on social media, some users view social media in a relatively positive light when it comes to facilitating engagement and involvement with political issues' (Duggan and Smith, 2016). Eight out of 10 social media users feel these platforms facilitate their involvement with issues that matter to them either 'very' (22%) or 'somewhat' (57%) (Duggan and Smith, 2016). In terms of mobilisation, 'a similar share feels that social media have helped bring new voices into the political discussion very (21%) or somewhat (53%) well' (Duggan and Smith, 2016).

There is also potential for social media-enabled participation to have a knock-on effect on the political sphere and the 'real world':

'Our studies also show that some forms of participation offer a sense of empowerment, within communities as well as the potential to impact upon the mainstream media agenda and perhaps informing and impacting on decision makers' thinking and deliberation when deciding on political responses to issues of the day. These data suggest social media is not simply a contained environment, but that these platforms are monitored and are able to have 'real-world' impact when a critical mass of users are involved in concerted action' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

As noted in the introduction, 'there are a range of intervening variables which impact upon the effects' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Further research is needed in this field using a range of methods of enquiry; indeed, 'the effects and their intervening variables may well change across nations, demographics and over time as further innovations impact on the forms and styles of

citizen engagement in politics' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

One concern with social media and e-participation more broadly is that 'online anonymous discussions can be polarizing' (Epstein et al, 2012). The Pew Research Center found that 'many users view social media as places where people say things they would never say in person, while a smaller share view these platforms as places where people are afraid to speak their minds for fear of criticism' (Duggan and Smith, 2016). 'Fully 84% of social media users feel that the statement, "People say things when discussing politics on social media that they would never say in person" describes these sites either very (40%) or somewhat (44%) well' (Duggan and Smith, 2016).

Social media is also taking a prominent place in making political campaigns more interactive. 'The US election campaigns of 2008 and 2012, and Barack Obama's engagement with interactive communication and empowerment of citizens through his campaigning strategy, has led to new thinking around how political communication can be performed' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). Obama's campaign occurred against a backdrop of activism among 'Internet-mediated issue generalists': 'citizens who populate forums, contribute to blogs and initiate petitions' (Koc-Michalska et al, 2016). In the 2008 presidential election 'communication technology permitted media outlets, such as YouTube, ABC, and CNN, to create an electronic gathering place for citizens-a digital agora-both as created online and through related news and mediated events' (Kirk and Shill, 2011). Web and media channels were transformed from mouthpieces and magnifiers to participatory spaces (Kirk and Shill, 2011).

Case Study: Ghanian Social Media Index 2016

'This index has shown that Ghanaian politicians, political parties and some election management bodies have adopted social media as a new method of reaching out to electorates with their messages. Ahead of the 2016 elections, active social media engagement and advertising continue even though political campaign season is yet to reach full throttle. Contesting candidates are broadcasting most of their engagements on Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube. This will allow them to better explain their policies in order to sway potential voters to their camp. With over 3 million Ghanaians Facebook (which only allows adults of 18 years and over to use the platform) users, the political parties who campaign online will no doubt have some great results' (PenPlusBytes, 2016).

2.7.1 Group Mobilisation

Technology enables group mobilisation by facilitating communication: 'An interactive online community built around a shared interest is claimed to have clear potential to enhance democratization processes... and may have a significant impact on the self-efficacy of citizens' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

In Africa, many governments have monopolised old forms of media, with many autocrats manipulating the flow of information with propaganda on state-owned media or withholding crucial information (Democracy Works, 2016). The emergence of cell phones has presented an opportunity outside of such media. Of course, as there is greater awareness of the power of the Internet and social media, censorship has been brought in (Democracy Works, 2016). Some African governments have even been identified by Democracy Works as monitoring and intercepting emails and internet communications to 'prevent opposition views from spreading' (Democracy Works, 2016).

In the modern day, social media are often used to form or sustain online political groups (Boulianne, 2015). 'People who belong to more organizations are more likely to volunteer because these memberships increase the chance of being asked to volunteer' (Boulianne, 2015). In addition, 'being tied to organizations facilitates bloc recruitment, which can be a very effective way to mobilize large numbers of people' (Boulianne, 2015). When thinking about ICT more broadly, it can help to strengthen communication amongst the organisation itself, as well as perhaps ties with other organisations. As Norris argues, 'The main democratic potential of digital information and communication technologies lies in strengthening organizational linkages and networking capacities in civic society' (Norris, 2001). 'Strengthening these bonds...has the capacity to produce sudden disruptions to politics as usual, especially for flash coalitions mobilizing suddenly like a guerrilla army then dissolving again' (Norris, 2001). However, issues such as engaging those not already prone to activism or political participation are still relevant.

The results of a study by the Pew Research Center in 2011, which linked 'internet use and civic engagement', found that 'social media users, as a group, are even more likely to be joiners of civic efforts than general internet users, with 82% of social network users and 85% of Twitter users, citing their participation in groups. In a similar vein, another study found that youth involved in online communities were more likely to volunteer, do charity work, and get involved in community issues' (Warren et al, 2014). In Mexico alone, 54 million Mexican citizens 'collaborate via online communities more avidly than those in some developed countries' (Hopf, 2016). Hopf argues that the increase in social media activity has 'increased civic awareness, broadened collective action, and strengthened political activism in Mexico' (Hopf, 2016).

'Participation has a strong impact on self-efficacy, underlining the importance of community 'spirit, actions and impact' for encouraging collective (connective) action. Local online social networks, even if not building as strong ties as interpersonal offline relations, provide the feeling of connectedness and belonging to the local community' (Koc-Michalska, 2016). These findings are limited to users of the MySociety network, but 'the data shows the factors that enhance engagement are recognition from the other community members as well as from the authorities suggesting broader applicability in understanding the role of civic organisations in empowering citizens and enhancing their potential for political participation' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

A study by Cantijoch et al notes that the use of new civic action sites 'operated by nongovernmental actors provide a new pathway into wider community engagement' (Cantijoch et al, 2016). The study suggests that involvement in 'collective rather than individual approaches to resolve problems is most likely to further increase individuals' levels of community engagement' (Cantijoch et al, 2016). Although site users are more aware and engaged, these tools are integrated into their own existing 'repertoire of engagement and this reinforces their feeling that they can have an impact on their wider communities' (Cantijoch et al, 2016).

The Internet and social media in mobilising and connecting groups, organisations and communities are therefore important to facilitate engagement in general. Furthermore, due to the role of recognition in enhancing such engagement it could facilitate further participation once groups are mobilised.

Social media has played a key role in facilitating opposition to existing state legislature. The use of social media to criticise the government, as seen in the transparency section, has sparked retaliation from some government leaders. In April 2016 the governing party in Egypt proposed new laws to 'contain the dangers of facebook', making the claim that critical comments against the government 'threatened national security' (Democracy Works, 2016). The Egyptian government has arrested numerous activists for their comments on social media (Democracy Works, 2016). In addition, in 2016 'the Egyptian government arrested two activists for managing Facebook pages to celebrate the fifth anniversary of Egypt's Arab Spring uprisings, claiming they were "inciting" protests against the state.' (Democracy Works, 2016). In 2016 President Mugabe of Zimbabwe accused the opposition of abusing social media and the Internet in order to 'undermine the government' (Democracy Works, 2016). The point here is that where voices are repressed in other potentially state-owned media, social media can provide a powerful potential outlet for opposition and group mobilisation.

Social media is playing more and more of a role in mobilising major political movements. For example, in the United States both the Black Lives Matter and DREAMer movements use social media 'to circulate information and perspectives, mobilize others to get involved, apply pressure to elected officials, and change the conversation about fundamental social issues' (Kahne et al, 2016). The hashtag #BlackLivesMatter 'has become the message of a national movement demanding justice and equality for Black people' (Kahne et al, 2016).

At the state level, digital media can also be used to mobilise groups around election campaigns. The 2008 Obama campaign used 'online media and new technology in new ways to organize volunteers, to inform and inspire voters, to counter negative campaign messages in the media, and to turn out supporters in caucuses, primaries, and general elections' (McGrath, 2011).

In addition, technology can enable resourcepoor organisations: 'Insurgent organizations traditionally have fewer political assets, fewer traditional advantages, but also fewer inhibitions about adapting flexibly to the opportunities for information and communication via the Internet' (Norris, 2001). Digital politics may then have most impact:

'in levelling the playing field, not completely but at least partially, for a diverse range of

challengers, such as transnational advocacy networks, alternative social movements, protest organizations and minor parties, such as those concerned with environmentalism, globalizations, human rights, world trade, conflict resolution, and single-issue causes from all shades of the political spectrum, ranging from genetically modified food and anti fuel taxes to animal rights and anti-sweat shops' (Norris, 2001).

2.7.2 Protests:

'The battle to bring democracy, inclusive development and peace to Africa will be increasingly waged on cellphones, the internet and social media. Autocratic African regimes have fallen due to opposition waged by ordinary citizens through these platforms. It is not surprising, therefore, autocrats would want to restrict them' (Democracy Works, 2016).

'In recent years, high-profile protest movements have erupted in several emerging and developing countries roiling, and sometimes overturning, the political status quo in Tunisia, Egypt, Turkey, Ukraine, Brazil, Thailand and other nations' (Pew Research Center, 2014). Millions have participated in demonstrations and 'activists have pioneered new forms of online engagement' (Pew Research Center, 2014). The benefits of such technology (particularly for the young) may be particularly acute in post-conflict societies: 'In countries emerging from conflicts, UNDP recognizes that young people can engage in peace-building, leading non-violent revolutions, using new technologies to mobilize societies to bring about change' (UN, no date).

The North African 'Arab Spring' protests in 2011 and 2012, used social media 'to organise protests and support movements to make their voices heard in ways not possible before, when they were barred from official state media' (Democracy Works, 2016). The Ethiopian government 'has regularly blocked social media to prevent it being used to coordinate anti-government protests' (Democracy Works, 2016). The fear that governments can display against these types of media and its organising potential further demonstrates its power as a tool in the democratic process. Even simple technologies can also have a mobilising effect. In Cape Verde a number of NGOs joined forces 'and began organizing demonstrations' against an electricity and water company for illtimed power cuts (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). The organisers used SMS to spread the messages rapidly and contributed to the 3500 people at the demonstration (Ibid).

However, when it comes to participation in protests and other action, the measurement approaches in many studies make it difficult to isolate the relationship between social media use and protest participation (Boulianne, 2015). Yet, 'the few studies that isolate protest-type activities (marches, demonstrations, petitions and boycotts) suggest that social media plays a positive role in citizens' participation' (Boulianne, 2015).

The key here is that organisation adds weight to the voices of citizens, and enables organised pressure on politicians to be representative and accountable, with the Internet helping to enable organisation, mobilisation and expression (Norris, 2001).

In terms of effectiveness, Pew Research found that: 'Roughly four-in-ten across the 32 nations surveyed believe participating in organized protests (42%), being an active member of a political organization (40%), participating in labor strikes (38%) and phoning a live radio or TV show to express an opinion (38%) are effective means of political participation. Africans and Middle Easterners are generally more likely to consider these useful ways to affect political change' (Pew Research Center, 2014). Therefore the perceived effectiveness of what could be seen as a traditional form of engagement, but now perhaps enabled by modern means, is relatively high.

2.7.3 Blogging:

'The popularization of weblogs...has led to the rise of an online commentariat who use a range of participatory spaces to have their say, gain feedback and, again potentially, to impact on other citizens' attitudes as well as on media and political elites. Such spaces can replace traditional, mainstream media outlets as sources of political information. The online commentariat can create a range of forms of 'viewer-created' content, not just text in comments, conversations or weblog posts but also more sophisticated content utilizing file sharing sites for videos, YouTube, or picture uploaded to Flickr, Instagram and curated on Pinterest' (Koc-Michalska, 2016).

The impact of blogs on political participation has had varied results. Ferguson and Griffiths had previously found in the UK that in blogging's initial phases; although 'blogging may be intriguing to the media, academic and technologists, but it was failing to excite the body politic more generally' (Ferguson and Griffiths, 2006). However, a slightly later study noted that blog use has emerged as an 'important predictor of political engagement in the online domain' (Zúñiga et al, 2009). Zúñiga et al found that expressive (active use posting comments on others' blogs as well as one's own) blog use is 'directly related to political participation' online and offline (Zúñiga et al, 2013). However, consumptive use (reading entries and comments) was not directly related to political participation (Zúñiga et al, 2013).

Blogging has been used in Cote D'Ivoire to discuss a variety of concerns including socio-political and current affairs, with the Ivoire-blog representing a community of bloggers (created in 2007) (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). Such ways of voicing concerns may not directly influence politicians but can play a role in working against media bias to contribute to a better-informed citizenship: Israël Yoroba Guebo is a multimedia Ivoirian journalist, aged 26, who has been blogging about her country for over a year at Le blog de Yoro, http:// leblogdeyoro.ivoire-blog.com. Her work has recently received various awards (the Best of Blogs prize, the prestigious international prize for blogs organized each year by Deutsche Welle, and the Prix Waxal for the best blogs, organized by PIWA.

'My blog provides all the information that is important to Ivoirians (both here and abroad), to anyone who is interested in the Côte d'Ivoire and even to people who would like to learn more about this country. Above all, I provide information which the press does not always publish. I also often give my opinions on particular topics and the readers respond'

(The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009)

Having access to such Internet-based means of participation for rural communities can allow concerns to be voiced regarding the political environment, as well as provide alternative sources of news to potentially state-biased newspapers or television. The benefits are not for the blogger alone, but also the wider community who may not be inclined to engage in blogging or other activities themselves, but would be inclined to read—whether this results in participation or simply taking on more information.

2.7.4 Online News:

Interestingly, Boulianne found that the 'effects of Internet use on engagement seem to increase nonmonotonically across time, and the effects are larger when online news is used to measure Internet use, compared to other measures' (Boulianne, 2009). In line with Boulianne to some extent, Zúñiga et al (2010) found that online news use was the only 'media use predictor for online expressive participation' (Zúñiga et al, 2010). The same study highlighted the importance of political talk and online messaging (discussion on- and off-line) for the facilitation of political participation (Zúñiga et al, 2010). Even comparatively 'simple' aspects in the form of online news have the propensity to encourage engagement. Indeed, the connection between information and participation has been a repeated theme during this report.

2.7.5 Radio:

Radio can provide a key form of communication between government institutions and citizens in a more informal setting than the e-democracy approaches discussed earlier. In Ghana, Joy Radio broadcasts public policy dialogues concerning governance problems; 'Members of parliament, CSOs and the public participate in these debates, often using ICT to do so' (The Panos Institute and UNDP, 2009). A Nigerian radio programme called 'Police Diary' aims to strengthen connections between police and the public: 'the police are interviewed and respond to questions from the public (who can submit these via telephone, SMS or email)' (Ibid). The additional benefits of radio include its ability to be accessed by those who may be illiterate, as well as its relative cost benefits compared to more advanced technologies.

2.8 Concluding Remarks Chapter Two:

In a smart village, energy, modern information and communication technologies and Internet access can act as enablers of democratic engagement by allowing multiple lines of communication not only between citizens and government (to influence policy and service delivery) but amongst citizens themselves, allowing greater and more varied information access and, crucially, the mobilisation and organisation of groups to challenge the status quo and to hold governments to account. Not only this, but, as the form of modern democracy evolves and technology and the Internet become more central (particularly as the Internet and its use expands further), energy access may become a pre-requisite to enjoy the full extent of democratic participation. The benefits technology may contribute in increased transparency, rights education, election integrity and monitoring corruption are also key. The rural community and vulnerable groups should not be left out of modern discourse.

However, as stated at the beginning of this paper, technology alone is 'an enabler not the solution' and there still needs to be integration with traditional tools 'for access to information, consultation and public participation in policy-making' in order to 'make the most of ICTs' (OECD, 2003). The approach needs to be multi-faceted and still take into account tools such as face-to-face forums or focus groups. The intention should not be to entirely replace existing means of democratic engagement, but to complement them so that such engagement can be extended and access made more pervasive. As Norris argues, 'Reduced information and communication costs lower some, although not all, of the barriers to civic engagement'; encouraging engagement and political organisation is a more complex problem (Norris, 2001). Issues such as political disengagement cannot be solved purely by technology, which is one tool to be leveraged by government, NGOs and other stakeholders as part of efforts to engage citizens more readily in politics. The evidence in terms of linking ICTs to increased political knowledge and increased participation is also somewhat inconclusive at present, despite its heralded 'revolutionary' potential.

The success of leveraging technology for political initiatives is contingent on other intervening factors (depending on the specific case):

'the "2% and More Women in Politics" coalition led by Mexico's National Institute for Women (INMUJERES) used a social media campaign and an online petition to call successfully for reforms that would allocate two percent of political party funding for women's leadership training. Technology helped the activists reach a wider audience, but women from the different political parties who made up the coalition might not have come together without NDI's role as a neutral convener' (NDI, 2014).

In terms of e-democracy and e-governance, in order to make full use of technology's potential, there needs to be a focus on 'non-technological areas such as political organizing, leadership skills and political analysis' (NDI, 2014). In addition, as we have discussed, 'there are many commentators concerned that the use of new technologies will simply reinforce existing patterns of political participation with hard-to-reach groups further marginalised by new technology' (Smith, 2005). More work needs to be done in outreach and awareness raising as well as developing core ICT skills.

Yet, whilst we have identified some examples of success in breaking part of this pattern of inequality throughout this paper, another element of this concern needs to be broken down by extending energy and Internet access to rural areas (underlining its importance). For online democratic participation 'to truly contribute to

improving people's lives, it is vital to increase public access to the Internet and promote digital literacy' (UN, 2016). Otherwise these technological advancements will inevitably lead to further marginalisation of these groups as modern democracy adapts and reacts to changes in communication technology. It is important for rural people to be given the opportunity to participate in these new forums in the same way other citizens do, with energy and the Internet acting as a democratic equaliser in the modern day.

Whilst many people are using online mediums to participate in politics there is still much room for improvement. In Nigeria, 22% of people in a Pew survey said they had posted comments about political issues online; this figure was 19% in South Africa and 13% in Kenya (Pew Research Center, 2016).

'Despite its technically democratic nature, the reality of the Internet still faces major challenges in fulfilling the promises of its first visionaries' (Ward and Vedel, 2006).



Hitching a ride to vote While voting stations were within walking distances, some preferred to hitch rides. Photo by Ranjit Bhaskar for Al Jazeera English Attribution-ShareAlike 2.0 Generic (CC BY-SA 2.0)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Aichholzer, G and Allhutter, D (2009) 'Online forms of political participation and their impact on democracy' Paper prepared for delivery at the Joint Sessions of the European Consortium for Political Research (ECPR) Workshop, Lisbon (Portugal), 14-19 April 2009, University Institute for Social Sciences Business Studies and Technologies (ISCTE)
- 2. Amnesty International (2015) 'Top Human Rights Experts to Offer Cutting Edge Education Course with Something for Everyone' *News*: <u>https://www.</u> <u>amnesty.org/en/press-releases/2015/06/top-hu-</u> <u>man-rights-experts-to-offer-cutting-edge-edu-</u> <u>cation-course-with-something-for-everyone/</u>
- Backus, M (2001) 'E-Governance and Developing Countries' *Research Report*, available at: http:// www.academia.edu/download/6979277/report3. doc
- Banerjee, A V, Kumar, S, Pande, R and Su, F (2011)
 'Do Informed Voters Make Better Choices? Experimental Evidence from Urban India' available at: http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.221.1405&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Barkat, A et al (2002) 'Economic and Social Impact Evaluation Study of the Rural Electrification Program in Bangladesh' NRECA, HDRC and USAID Impact Evaluation Study, available at: <u>http://pdf.</u> usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PDABZ138.pdf
- BBC (2013) 'China launches new online portal for petitioners' available at: <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/</u> <u>news/world-asia-china-23141477</u>
- Bimber, B, Cantijoch, M, Copeland, L and Gibson, R (2015) 'Digital Media and Political Participation: The Moderating Role of Political Interest Across Acts and Over Time' Social Science Computer Review 33(1)

- 8. Bjuremalm, H, Gibaja, A F and Molleda, J V (2014) 'Democratic Accountability in Service Delivery: A practical guide to identify improvements through assessment' *International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance* available at: <u>http://www.</u> idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/democratic-accountability-in-service-delivery.pdf
- 9. Blair, H (2000) 'Participation and Accountability at the Periphery: Democratic Local Governance in Six Countries' *World Development* 28(1):21-39
- Bolton, T (2009) 'News on the Net: A Critical Analysis of the Potential of Online Alternative Journalism to Challenge the Dominance of Mainstream Media' available at: https://www.adelaide. edu.au/anzca2006/conf_proceedings/bolton_trish_news_on_the_net.pdf
- Boulianne (2009) 'Does Internet Use Affect Engagement? A Meta-Analysis of Research' *Political Communication* 26(2): 193-211
- 12. Boulianne, S (2015) Social media use and participation: a meta-analysis of current research', *Information, Communication & Society*, 18(5): 524-538
- Boulianne, S (2016) 'Online news, civic awareness, and engagement in civic and political life' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 1840-1856
- 14. Brandtzaeg, P B (2017) 'Facebook is no 'Great Equalizer" *Social Science Computer Review*, 35(1)
- Bratton, M (2012) 'Citizen Perceptions of Local Government Responsiveness in Sub-Saharan Africa' World Development 40(3):516-527
- Browne, E (2015) 'Social Media and Governance' GSDRC, Applied Knowledge Services, Helpdesk Research Report

- Budurushi, J, Renaud, K, Volkamer, M and Woide, M (2016) ; 'An Investigation into the Usability of Electronic Voting Systems for Complex Elections' *Annals of Telecommunications*, 71(7): 309-322
- Burnheim, J (2006) 'Is Democracy Possible?: The Alternative to Electoral Democracy' Sydney University Press
- 19. Cantijoch, M, Galandini, S and Gibson, R (2016)
 "It's not about me, it's about my community': A mixed-method study of civic websites and community efficacy' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 1896-1915
- 20. Chaffey, D (2017) 'Global social media research summary 2017' *Smart Insights*, available at: <u>http://</u> <u>www.smartinsights.com/social-media-market-</u> <u>ing/social-media-strategy/new-global-social-me-</u> <u>dia-research/?new=1</u>
- Chen, Y N, Huang, H M, Ching, R K H (2006)
 'E-government Strategies in Developed and Developing Countries: An Implementation Framework' *Journal of Global Information Management*, 14(1)
- 22. Coleman, S and Norris, D F (2005) 'A New Agenda for E-Democracy' *Oxford Internet Institute, Forum Discussion Paper No. 4* available at: <u>http://cmuk.</u> <u>inet-tr.org.tr/akgul/oii/FD4.pdf</u>
- 23. Coleman, S and Norris, D F (2005) 'A New Agenda for E-Democracy' *Oxford Internet Institute, Forum Discussion Paper No. 4* available at: <u>http://cmuk.</u> <u>inet-tr.org.tr/akgul/oii/FD4.pdf</u>
- 24. Democracy Works (2016) 'Social Media Keep Africa in Check' *Democracy Works, Monitoring,* available at: <u>http://democracyworks.org.za/socialmedia-keep-africa-in-check/</u>
- 25. Diehl, T, Weeks, B E, Zúñiga, H G (2016) 'Political persuasion on social media: Tracing direct and indirect effects of news use and social interaction' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 1875-1895

- 26. Dimitrova, D V, Shehata, A, Strömbäck, J and Nord, L W (2011) 'The Effects of Digital Media on Political Knowledge and Participation in Election Campaigns: Evidence from Panel Data' Communication Research 1-4 available at: <u>http://www. academia.edu/1089104/3The Effects of Digital Media on Political Knowledge and Participation in Election Campaigns Evidence From Panel Data</u>
- 27. Duggan, M and Smith, S 'The Political Environment on Social Media' *Pew Research Center*, available at: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2016/10/25/</u> <u>the-political-environment-on-social-media/</u>
- 28. Enjolras, B, Steen-Johnsen, K and Wollebaek, D (2013) 'Social Media and Mobilization to Offline Demonstrations: Transcending Participatory Divides?' New Media and Society, 15(6)
- 29. Epstein, D, Newhart, M J and Vernon, R (2012) 'Not by Technology Alone: The "Analog" Aspects of Online Public Engagement in Policymaking' *Cornell e-Rulemaking Initiative Publications*, <u>http://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=ceri</u>
- 30. Ferguson, R and Griffiths, B (2006) 'Thin Democracy? Parliamentarians, Citizens and the Influence of Blogging on Political Engagement' *Parliamentary Affairs*, 59(2): 336-374
- Freeman, J and Quirke, S (2013) 'Understanding E-Democracy Government-Led Initiatives for Democratic Reform' *Journal of Democracy and Open Government*, 5(2)
- Gennaro and Dutton (2006) 'The Internet and the Public: Online and Offline Political Participation in the United Kingdom' *Parliamentary Affairs*, 59(2): 299-313
- 33. Gibson, J P, Krimmer, R, Teague, V and Pomares, J (2016) 'A Review of E-voting: the past, present and future' *Annals of Telecommunications* 71:279

- 34. Godsall, D (2015) '11 Stats that Show How 3 Billion More People are About to Join Social Media' *Hootsuite* available at: <u>https://blog.hootsuite.com/</u> <u>developing-world-social-media-stats/</u>
- 35. Guardian (2014) 'E-petitions can be very effective, but don't put them in the hands of government' available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/feb/24/e-petitions-often-worsethan-useless</u>
- 36. Guardian (2015) 'Why electronic voting isn't secure—but may be safe enough' 30th March 2015 available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2015/mar/30/why-electronic-voting-isnot-secure</u>
- 37. Guardian (2016) 'Spread of Internet has not conquered 'digital divide' between rich and poor report' 13th January 2016 available at: <u>https://</u> www.theguardian.com/technology/2016/jan/13/ internet-not-conquered-digital-divide-rich-poorworld-bank-report
- Gunther, R and Mughan, A (2000) 'Democracy and the Media: A Comparative Perspective' *Cambridge University Press: Cambridge*
- 39. Hennessey, S, Harrison, D and Wamakote, L (2010) 'Teacher Factors Influencing Classroom Use of ICT in Sub-Saharan Africa' *Itupale Online Journal of African Studies*, 2: 39-54 (Hennessey et al. 2010): <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228399541_Teacher_factors_influencing_ classroom_use_of_ICT_in_Sub-Saharan_Africa</u>
- 40. Hopf, C (2016) 'Social Media's impact on civic engagement in Mexico' *Calhoun: The NPS Institutional Archive*, available at: <u>http://calhoun.nps.edu/</u> <u>bitstream/handle/10945/49491/16Jun_Hopf_Ar-</u> <u>ies.pdf?sequence=1</u>
- 41. Hsu, J (2009) 'People Choose News That Fits Their Views' *Live Science*, available at: <u>http://www.livescience.com/3640-people-choose-news-fits-views.</u> <u>html</u>

- 42. Independent (2014) 'Online petitions: Sign here to change the world' available at: <u>http://www.</u> <u>independent.co.uk/life-style/gadgets-and-tech/</u> <u>features/online-petitions-sign-here-to-change-</u> <u>the-world-9809308.html</u>
- 43. IProject (no date) 'The Role of Television in the Political Mobilization of Rural Areas in Nigeria Case Study of Njikoka L.G.A' available at: http://www.iproject.com.ng/mass-communication/final-year-project-topics/the-role-of-television-in-the-political-mobilization-of-rural-areas-in-nigeria-9386/project-topics
- 44. Kahne, J, Hodgin, E and Eidman-Aadahl, E (2016)
 'Redesigning Civic Education for the Digital Age: Participatory Politics and the Pursuit of Democratic Engagement' *Theory & Research in Social Education*, 44(1): 1-35
- 45. Kheefer, P (2005) 'Clientelism, credibility and the policy choices of young democracies' *The Development Research Group, The World Bank*, available at: <u>http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTWBIGO-</u> <u>VANTCOR/Resources/keefer_sept_05.pdf</u>
- 46. Kheefer, P and Khemani, S (2003) 'Democracy, Public Expenditures and the Poor' *Development Research Group, The World Bank*, available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?-</u> <u>doi=10.1.1.197.1604&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u>
- 47. Kirk, R and Schill, D (2011) 'A Digital Agora: Citizen Participation in the 2008 Presidential Debates' *American Behavioral Scientist*, 55(3)
- 48. Koc-Michalska, K and Lilleker, D (2013) 'MEPs online: Understanding communication strategies for remote representatives' in Nixon P, Rawal, R and Mercea, D (eds.) *Politics and the Internet in Comparative Context: Views from the cloud*, London: Routledge.
- 49. Koc-Michalska, K, Gibson, R and Vedel, T (2014)'Online Campaigning in France, 2007–2012: Political Actors and Citizens in the Aftermath of

the Web.2.0 Evolution' *Journal of Information Technology and Politics* 11(2): 220-244

- 50. Koc-Michalska, K, Lilleker, D G and Vedel, T (2016) 'Civic Political Engagement and Social Change in the New Digital Age' *New Media and Society 18*(9): 1807-1816 available at: <u>http://nms.</u> <u>sagepub.com/content/18/9/1807.full</u>
- Lau, R and Redlawsk, D P (1997) 'Voting Correctly' The American Political Science Review, 91(3):585-598
- 52. Lee, K and Miguel, E (2016) 'Experimental Evidence on the Demand for and Costs of Rural Electrification' *University of California, Berkley,* available at: <u>http://faculty.haas.berkeley.</u> <u>edu/wolfram/Papers/Cost-demand-MANU-</u> <u>SCRIPT_2016-05-20.pdf</u>
- 53. Levy, G and Razin, R (2015) Correlation neglect, voting behaviour and information aggregation. American Economic Review 1-14 available at: <u>http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/60517/1/_lse.ac.uk_stor-age_LIBRARY_Secondary_libfile_shared_repos-itory_Content_Razin,%20R_Correlation%20ne-glect_Razin_Correlation%20neglect_2014.pdf</u>
- 54. Lironi, E (2016) 'Potential and Challenges of E-Participation in the European Union' Study for the AFCO Committee, Director General of Internal Policies, available at: <u>http://www.europarl.</u> <u>europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2016/556949/</u> <u>IPOL_STU(2016)556949_EN.pdf</u>
- 55. Lodge, M, Steenbergen, M Rand Brau, S (1995) The responsive voter: Campaign information and the dynamics of candidate evaluation. *The American Political Science Review*, 89(2):309-326.
- Lupia, A (2006) 'How Elitism undermines the Study of Voter Competence' MPRA Paper No. 349, posted 9. October 2006

- 57. Maclean, E (2016) 'The Future of Electronic Voting' *PolicyInnoHub: Machinery of Government*, available at: <u>https://medium.com/the-machinery-of-government/the-future-of-electronic-voting-5ec9c985f90a#.vxm0qheku</u>
- 58. Matsusaka, J G (2005) 'Direct Democracy Works' Journal of Economic Perspectives 19(2):185-206
- 59. McChesney, R W (2015) 'Rich Media, Poor Democracy: Communication Politics in Dubious Times' Second Edition, *The New Press*
- 60. McGrath, M (2011) 'Technology, Media, and Political Participation' *National Civic Review*, 100(3): 41-44
- 61. Morsov, E (2011) 'The Net Delusion: How Not to Liberate the World' *Allen Lane Penguin Books*
- 62. NDI (2014) 'New Study Examines relationship between citizen participation and technology' available at: <u>https://www.ndi.org/CP-ICT-study</u>
- 63. Norris, P (2001) 'Digital Divide: Civic Engagement, Information Poverty, and the Internet Worldwide' *Cambridge University Press: Cambridge*
- 64. OECD (2003) 'Promise and Problems of E-Democracy' *OECD*, available at: <u>http://www.oecd.</u> <u>org/gov/digital-government/35176328.pdf</u>
- 65. Olphert, W and Damodaran, L 2013 'Older people and digital disengagement: a fourth digital divide?' *Gerontology*, 59: 564 - 570
- 66. Osler, A and Starkey, H (2005) 'Citizenship and Language Learning: International Perspectives' *Trentham Books Limited: Stoke on Trent*
- Pande, R (2011) 'Can Informed Voters Enforce Better Governance? Experiments in Low-Income Democracies' *Annual Review of Economics* 3:215-237

- 68. Pasquier, M (2014) 'Mobile Technology and Politics in Developing Countries: Case Studies from Nigeria, India and South Africa' *Innovation is Everywhere*, available at: <u>http://www.innovationiseverywhere.com/mobile-technology-and-politics-developing-countries-case-studies-nigeria-india-south-africa/</u>
- 69. PenPlusBytes (2016) 'Governance Social Media Index Report' available at: <u>http://penplusbytes.</u> <u>org/site/index.php/publications/3073/</u>
- 70. Petitions (no date) 'Petitions: UK Government and Parliament' *Government Website*, <u>https://petition.</u> <u>parliament.uk</u>
- 71. Pew Research Center (2014) 'Many in Emerging and Developing Nations Disconnected from Politics' available at: <u>http://www.pewglobal.</u> <u>org/2014/12/18/many-in-emerging-and-developing-nations-disconnected-from-politics/</u>
- 72. Pew Research Center (2016) 'Political Participation' *Pew Research Center Global Attitudes and Trends* October 24, 2016, available at: <u>http://www.</u> <u>pewglobal.org/2016/10/24/even-in-era-of-disillu-</u> <u>sionment-many-around-the-world-say-ordinary-</u> <u>citizens-can-influence-government/civic-partic-</u> <u>ipation-02/</u>
- 73. Robinson, J P and Winthrop, R (2016) 'Millions Learning: Scaling up Quality Education in Developing Countries' *Center for Universal Education at Brookings*, available at: <u>http://www.brookings.</u> <u>edu/~/media/Research/Files/Reports/2016/04/</u> <u>millions-learning/FINAL-Millions-Learning-Report.pdf?la=en</u>
- 74. Skoric, M M, Goh, Q Z D and Pang, N (2016)
 'Social Media and Citizen Engagement: A meta-analytic review' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 1817-1839
- 75. Smets, K and van Ham, C (2013) 'The embarrassment of riches? A meta-analysis of individual-level research on voter turnout' *Electoral Studies* 1-16

- 76. Smith, G (2005) 'Power Beyond the Ballot: 57 Democratic Innovations from Around the World' Written for the Power Enquiry, available at: <u>http://</u> <u>eprints.soton.ac.uk/34527/1/Beyond the Ballot.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- 77. Somin, I (1998) 'Voter ignorance and the democratic ideal', *Critical Review*, 12(4): 413-458
- 78. Spider (2013) 'Spider Stories 2012' The Swedish Program for ICT in Developing Regions, available at: <u>http://spidercenter.org/wp-content/blogs.dir/362/</u> <u>files/2016/11/spider_stories_2012_for_web.pdf</u>
- 79. Stanley, J W and Weare, C (2004) 'The Effects of Internet Use on Political Participation: Evidence From an Agency Online Discussion Forum'available at: <u>https://www.hks.harvard.edu/m-rcbg/ Conferences/rpp_rulemaking/Weare_Political_ Participation.pdf</u>
- Sweeden, Hope (2016) 'Technology and e Social Contract: Is a Direct Democracy Possible Today?' *Susquehanna University Political Review*, Vol. 7(Article 3)
- 81. The Panos Institute and UNDP (2009) 'E-governance and Citizen Participation in West Africa: Challenges and Opportunities' available at: <u>http://</u> www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/Democratic%20Governance/IParticipation/e-Governance%20and%20Citizen%20Paticipation%20 in%20West%20Africa%20(UNDP-IPAO%20 Report%20English).pdf
- 82. Timby, D and Papay, M (2014) 'Technology's Role In Direct Democracy' *TechCrunch available at*: <u>https://techcrunch.com/2014/08/02/political-yield/</u>
- 83. Tomkova, J (2009) 'E-consultations: New tools for civic engagement or facades for political correct-ness?' *European Journal of ePractice*, 7: 1-10
- 84. UN (2016) 'UN E-Government Survey 2016' available at: <u>https://publicadministration.un.org/</u>

egovkb/en-us/Reports/UN-E-Government-Survey-2016

- 85. UN (no date) 'Youth, Political Participation and Decision-Making' *UN Youth Factsheet*, available at: <u>http://www.un.org/esa/socdev/documents/</u> <u>youth/fact-sheets/youth-political-participation.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- 86. UNDP (2012) 'E-governance can help boost democracy in developing countries' *Our Perspective Articles*, available at: <u>http://www.undp.</u> <u>org/content/undp/en/home/ourperspective/</u> <u>ourperspectivearticles/2012/07/18/e-gover-</u> <u>nance-can-help-boost-democracy-in-develop-</u> <u>ing-countries.html</u>
- 87. Valeriani, A and Vaccari, C (2016) 'Accidental Exposure to politics on social media as online participation equalizer in Germany, Italy and the United Kingdom' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 1857-1874
- 88. Van Deursen, A, J.A.M. and van Dijk, J, A.G.M. (2013) 'The Digital divide shifts to differences in usage' *New Media and Society* 16(3): 507-526
- 89. Voltmer, K (2010) 'The media government accountability, and citizen engagement' In Norris, P (Ed.), Public sentinel — News media and governance reform (pp. 137–159). Washington, D.C.: The World Bank. Version used available at: https://www.hks.harvard.edu/fs/pnorris/Acrobat/ WorldBankReport/Chapter%206%20Voltmer.pdf
- 90. Vreese, C H and Boomgaarden, H (2006) 'News, Political Knowledge and Participation: The Differential Effects of News Media Exposure on Political Knowledge and Participation' *Acta Politica 41:317-341*
- 91. Wang, S (2007) 'Political Use of the Internet, Political Attitudes and Political Participation' Asian Journal of Communication 17(4): 381-395

- 92. Ward, S and Vedel, T (2006) Introduction: The potential of the Internet revisited. *Parliamentary Affairs*, 59(2): 210-225
- 93. Warren, A M, Sulaiman, A and Jaafar, N I (2014)
 'Social Media Effects on fostering online civic engagement and building Citizen Trust and Trust in Institutions' *Government Information Quarterly*, 31(2): 291-301
- 94. Weerakkody, V, Zahir, I, Habin, L, Ibrahim, O and Nitham, H (2015) 'E-government implementation: A bird's eye view of issues relating to costs, opportunities, benefits and risks' *Information Systems Frontiers* 17(4): 889-915
- 95. Wihbey, J (2015) 'How does social media use influence political participation and civic engagement? A meta-analysis' *available at: <u>https://</u> journalistsresource.org/studies/politics/digital-democracy/social-media-influence-politics-participation-engagement-meta-analysis*
- 96. Wittman, D (1989) 'Why Democracies Produce Efficient Results' *The Journal of Political Economy* 97(6):1395-1424
- 97. Wolfsfeld, G, Yarchi, M and Samuel-Azran, T (2016) 'Political Information repertoires and political participation' *New Media and Society* 18(9): 2096-2115
- 98. World Bank (2015) 'Internet Users per 100 people' *World Bank Data Bank*, available at: <u>http://data.</u> worldbank.org/indicator/IT.NET.USER.P2
- 99. World Bank (2016) 'Digital Dividends' World Development Report 2016, available at: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/ en/896971468194972881/pdf/102725-PUB-Replacement-PUBLIC.pdf
- 100. Zúñiga, H G, Bachmann, I, Hsu, S-H and Brundidge, J (2013) 'Expressive Versus Consumptive

Blog Use: Implications for Interpersonal Discussion and Political Participation' *International Journal of Communication* 7: 1538-1559

- 101. Zúñiga, H G, Puig-I-Abril, R and Rojas, H (2009)
 'Weblogs, traditional sources online and political participation: an assessment of how the internet is changing the political environment' *New Media* and Society 11(4)
- 102. Zúñiga, H G, Veenstra, A, Vraga, E and Shah, D (2010) 'Digital Democracy: Reimagining Pathways to Political Participation' *Journal of Information Technology and Politics* 7(1): 36-51

APPENDIX

The Role of Smart Villages in Rural Migration and its Role in Voter Turnout

Smart Villages aims to make rural and remote areas not only places where quality of life can be high but also where there are real opportunities for income-generating activities and economic development. Part of the potential knock-on effect of these advancements is that it could help to decrease rural-urban migration by making rural communities places where people can prosper.

'We live in an era of unprecedented human mobility that has been markedly urban, as migrants, both internal and international, move to cities and urban areas, bring diversity and connect communities within and across borders to create new linkages among localities' (IOM, 2014).

There are an estimated 740 million internal migrants in the world, the prevailing trend being that of urbanisation (IOM, 2014). This is particularly relevant for regions in the developing world where high population growth is predicted. In Africa the urban population 'has been growing at a historically unprecedented rate for decades': 'In 1960, Johannesburg was the only city in sub-Saharan Africa with a population of over a million; by 1970, there were four (Cape Town, Johannesburg, Kinshasa and Lagos) and, by 2010, there were 33' (IOM, 2014). In addition, 'Every day an estimated 120,000 people migrate to cities in the Asia-Pacific region and, by 2050, the proportion of people living in urban areas is likely to rise to 63 per cent' (IOM, 2014).

In 2005 there were 113.5 million internal migrants in Africa, 282.1 million in Asia, and 100.2 million in Latin America and the Caribbean (Lucas, 2015).

In terms of voter registration and turnout, the problem is simple. The argument is that ruralurban migration (seasonal or not) can impact turnout directly as migrants (unregistered in one location) may not return to their constituency or legal address to cast their vote (Correspondence with a Commonwealth Electoral Commission, 2016). When people move from rural to urban areas, many may reside in informal settlements and as such lack a legal address (Tacoli et al, 2014). Migrants who lack a legal address 'may not be able to access state entitlements or get on the voter's register' (Tacoli et al, 2014). A study into urban slums in Bangalore in India found that residents may lack identity papers and not be registered as voters, which in turn impacts their ability to 'attract political patronage and official support' (Tacoli et al, 2014). Being unregistered as a voter/citizen then does not only hinder democratic engagement at voting time, but also the ability to exercise broader rights of citizenship and access state benefits.

The way in which smart villages may aid urban migration is based predominantly on the argument that energy can act as an enabler to economic activities. It can allow this by facilitating enterprises (and enterprise expansion/improved efficiency), only made possible with energy access, creating new opportunities as well as enterprise growth (Practical Action, 2014). In addition, energy provision itself can open up employment opportunities (Practical Action, 2014). Energy's role in the agricultural production chain and its potential to improve existing earnings has also been highlighted (Practical Action, 2014). In terms of migration to cities, 'Most often people who move are attracted by improved income opportunities' (DIW Berlin, 2014).

'The evidence on rural-urban migration points fairly unanimously to the differences in earning opportunities between village and town as an important factor driving relocation. Most of this evidence is confined to differences in earnings or rates of pay, though occasionally the likelihood of finding employment is also represented' (Lucas, 2015). In addition, data gathered by Young (for 65 countries) also found that: 'One out of every four or five individuals raised in rural areas moves to urban areas as a young adult, where they earn much higher incomes than non-migrant rural permanent residents' (Lucas, 2015).

Whilst claims relating to energy and income generation have been made by numerous organisations, it has also been found that the empirical evidence to justify such claims is 'surprisingly scarce' (Attigah and Mayer-Tasch, 2013). Despite some inconclusive evidence, due to the role of unreliable methodologies, and the positive impact at the macro level, we should still not underestimate the potential of energy contributing to income generating activities and thus migration. However, there are also other motivations for migration that tie into energy access.

In terms of agriculture, 'the objective of reducing risk may also drive internal migration' (DIW Berlin, 2014). Issues such as 'droughts, pests, and flooding are common in rural areas of developing countries', in locations where there is limited access to investment in new agricultural technologies (as well as access to agricultural information), which may mitigate such risks (DIW Berlin, 2014). Therefore, in parallel with enabling income generation, energy access can also enable the use of innovative technology to help mitigate agricultural risk. Furthermore, one of the ways agricultural families may insure against failure is by sending family members to different areas 'so that they are subject to different economic opportunities and shocks' (DIW Berlin, 2014). Therefore, contributing to reduced agricultural risk overall could further reduce the need for migration.

Another possible incentive to stay in rural areas is improved amenities in the sense that these may attract 'industry or permit agricultural expansion' (Lucas, 2015). 'To the extent that this results in employment expansion or higher wages, outmigration may be discouraged and in-migration encouraged' (Lucas, 2015). Energy is a critical enabler of key amenities such as water and sanitation, health, education, and communication technologies (WEO, no date). Although there is little evidence linking amenities and migration in developing countries, a study in Ghana found that: 'The probability of migration is higher for younger and more educated individuals, but communities with higher levels of literacy, higher rates of subsidized medical care, and better access to water and sanitation are less likely to produce migrants' (Lucas, 2015).

Energy's role in improving the quality of healthcare, education, water and sanitation, amongst other amenities, could therefore make a further contribution to discouraging out-migration. However, other elements such as improved transport or increasing levels of education could act in opposition to this (Lucas, 2015). For example, education of individuals is positively correlated with the propensity to move into an urban area, where returns may be greater (Lucas, 2015). This is where energy for creating economic opportunities comes into play; to help counteract this there need to be skilled jobs and opportunities available that can complement higher levels of education.

The concept of internal migration and the incentives or reasoning involved in the move to urban areas are complex. Yet the purpose here has been to demonstrate the multiple potential influences that creating a smart village could have on reducing the patterns of urban migration. Of course, this is not to say it can counter the pattern of urbanisation entirely; there are still many aspects of city life that could not be replicated at a small rural level. However, energy access has a chance to make a tangible contribution to internal migration and, potentially, voter turnout and registration.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Attigah, B and Mayer-Tasch, L (2013) 'The Impact of Electricity Access on Economic Development: A Literature Review' *Productive Use of Energy – PRODUSE, joint enterprise of ESMPA, AEI, EUEI PDF and GIZ,* available at: <u>http://www.produse.</u> <u>org/imglib/downloads/PRODUSE_study/PRO-</u> <u>DUSE%20Study_Literature%20Review.pdf</u>
- 2. Correspondence with a Commonwealth Electoral Commission: *Anonymous Responses to Questionnaire in December 2016*
- 3. DIW Berlin (2014) 'Internal Migration in Developing Countries' DIW Roundup Politik im Fokus 29th July 2014, available at: <u>https://www.diw.de/ de/diw_01.c.471438.de/presse/diw_roundup/internal_migration_in_developing_countries.html</u>
- IOM (International Organisation for Migration) (2014) 'World Migration Report 2015: Migrants and Cities, New Partnerships to Manage Mobility' *Published by International Organisation for Migration*, available at: <u>http://publications.iom.</u> <u>int/system/files/wmr2015_en.pdf</u>

- Lucas, R (2015) 'International Migration in Developing Economies: An Overview' KNOMAD Working Paper 6, available at: <u>http://www.knomad.org/docs/working_papers/KNOMAD%20Work-ing%20Paper%206_Lucas_Internal%20Migration.pdf</u>
- 6. Practical Action (2014) 'Poor people's energy outlook: Key messages on energy for poverty alleviation' Practical Action Publishing Ltd.
- 7. Tacoli, C, McGranahan, G and Satterthwaite, D (2014) 'World Migration Report 2015: Urbanization, Rural-urban Migration and Urban Poverty' *Human Settlements Group, International Institute for Environment and Development, London: Background Paper*, available at: <u>https://www. iom.int/sites/default/files/our_work/ICP/MPR/ WMR-2015-Background-Paper-CTacoli-GMc-Granahan-DSatterthwaite.pdf</u>
- 8. WEO (World Energy Outlook) (no date) 'Modern Energy for All: why it matters' available at: <u>http://</u> www.worldenergyoutlook.org/resources/energydevelopment/modernenergyforallwhyitmatters/

Cover:

Voting ends

Voting has come to an end in India's month-long national election.

Photo by Goutam Roy for Al Jazeera News

Attribution-ShareAlike 2.0 Generic (CC BY-SA 2.0)





The Smart Villages initiative is being funded by the Cambridge Malaysian Education and Development Trust (CMEDT) and the Malaysian Commonwealth Studies Centre (MCSC) and through a grant from the Templeton World Charity Foundation (TWCF). The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Cambridge Malaysian Education and Development Trust or the Templeton World Charity Foundation.

This publication may be reproduced in part or in full for educational or other non-commercial purposes

© Smart Villages 2017